THESIS

THE PARENT AND TEACHER CONNECTION: THE KEY TO SUCCESSFUL CHILDREN'S EDUCATION

Submitted by

Nancy M. Albertson

Department of English

In partial fulfillment of the requirements

For the Degree of Master of Arts

Colorado State University

Fort Collins, Colorado

Summer 2012

Master's Committee:

Advisor: Ted Taylor

Jeanne Gibson Victoria Marquesen Copyright by Nancy Marie Albertson 2012

All Rights Reserved

ABSTRACT

THE PARENT AND TEACHER CONNECTION:

A KEY TO SUCCESSFUL CHILDREN'S EDUCATION

Many classroom teachers feel unprepared to work with families who speak limited English or no English at all. Teachers need help knowing that schools are accountable for the achievement of these students. Diverse languages and cultures present barriers to families that must be overcome by teachers if students are to achieve educational success. Nothing is more important, though it is often overlooked, than interventions outside the classroom between teachers and parents—the parent involvement factor. As such, teachers must learn how to reach out to parents in order to become more involved with teachers.

Throughout this thesis, in both my literature review and two case studies, I have documented the importance of schools working through parental involvement to increase achievement. I attempted to answer two questions: "How important are interactions between teachers and parents?" and "How much can we, as teachers, expect of parents?" The answers in short are that: 1) parent-teacher interactions are immensely important, and 2) we can expect a great deal from parents.

My interactions with Mrs. Sanchez and Jen and Annie in the case studies provide an interesting look into how they grew from uninvolved parents to dedicated, pro-active parents involved with their children's teachers and schools. Based on conclusions from my literature review and case studies, another contribution of my thesis is to present practical techniques for teachers to increase parental involvement with such positive ideas as making positive phone calls and home visits.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Introduction	1
No Child Left Behind	5
Motivations and Invitations	7
A Brief History Of Parent Involvement	8
Cultures And Barriers	12
Two Worlds	13
Respect/Respecto And Education/Educación	13
Family	15
Positive Partners	17
Starting Involvement When They Are Small	19
Carpinteria Is Growing Positive	19
Young Children Learning At Home	24
Collaborative Storybook Remedial Program For Kindergarten	31
Parental Involvement In Homework With TIPS	32
Helping Teachers Reach Out To Parents	35
Two Case Studies And Their Results	40
Introduction	40
Problem	40
Method	42
Case Study: 1	43
Case Study: 2	49

Results And Discussion	53
Conclusion	75
Works Cited	79

INTRODUCTION

Eleanor Roosevelt, author and wife of U.S. President Franklin D. Roosevelt, once said, "The giving of love is an education in itself." I agree, and for my purposes, I would put it this way: to give education itself is also a form of love. After traveling in Mexico, and graduating from college, my first job was teaching English to corporate businessmen from South America, Asia, and the Middle East. After that job, I was hooked on a career of teaching English to those of all ages who want to or need to learn the foreign language of English. After marriage I took on the job of educating our own children along with the public schools. Later I taught English as a Second Language (ESL) to immigrant adults, this time to roofers, waiters, waitresses, and mothers and fathers who don't understand our school system. For the last eleven years, I have taught elementary children who are Limited English Proficient (LEP), speaking, listening, reading, writing, or some combination of these. Just as their parents must learn how to shop, work or go to the doctor in their second language, students need to learn in English fairly quickly as the schools will teach all content areas to all students. Core classes such as math and reading are a challenge if students are not fluent in English.

Over the last ten years the United States has been overwhelmed with the growing population and thus higher numbers of students who are not fluent in English. The number of English Language Learners (ELL) is stretching the need in many schools across the nation. For example, in 2000 we didn't see large numbers of ELLs in our small district in Colorado. However, soon we were hiring new ESL teachers every year and sending them to get their ESL Endorsement. The chart shows the gradual growth from 1999-2000 up to the school year 2008-2009. The growth of ELL enrollment was 51.1% compared to the 7.22% enrollment growth of all the other students.

Table 1

The Growing Number of Limited English Proficient Learner Students 1999/00 – 2008/09^a

Year	Total PK-12 Enrollment	PK-12 Growth Since 1997-99	Total EL Enrollment	EL Growth Since 1997-99
99-00	47,356,089	2.61%	4,416,580	24.74%
00-01	47,665,483	3.28%	4,584,947	29.49%
01-02	48,296,777	4.64%	4,750,920	34.18%
02-03	49,478,583	7.20%	5,044,361	42.47%
03-04	49,618,529	7.51%	5,013,539	41.60%
04-05	48,982,898	6.13%	5,119,561	44.59%
05-06	49,324,849	6.87%	5,074,572	43.32%
06-07	49,863,427	7.89%	5,218,800	47.40%
07-08	49,914,453	7.98%	5,297,935	49.63%
08-09	49,487,174	7.22%	5,346,673	51.01%

Source: The National Clearinghouse for English Language Acquisition & Language Instruction Education Programs (NCELA). (2009). "How Many School-Aged Limited English Proficient (LEP) Students Are There in the U.S.?" www.ncela.gwu.edu; Web. 8 Jan. 2012.

a. According to 2008-2009, data from the states, approximately 5,346,673 English Language Learners (ELLs) are enrolled in grades pre-K through 12. In 2008-09, of all states California enrolled the largest number of public school LEP students, with 1,512,122.

As an ESL teacher, I reach out not only to my students but also to their parents who may be overlooked as a potential source of intervention. For many reasons, parents or family members often don't see the opportunity to be more involved in their children's education. However, few would disagree that diverse languages and cultures can become a barrier to students having success. There are some initiatives that lead to achievement; for example,

Instruction Observation Protocol (SIOP) (Chen, Kyle, and McIntyre 7). However, while SIOP is an excellent tool, another intervention, outside the classroom, is too often ignored: the parent involvement factor.

Today governments as well as administrators are asking their educators to create programs that may draw parents into becoming involved. Research and common sense dictate that if parents value education, their children will as well. However, for those teachers to be successful partners with parents, they must help confront two kinds of barriers. The *logistical* barriers will challenge many migrant and immigrant parents as they juggle finances, jobs, childcare, and often diverse languages, and they believe they cannot be involved. Yet, the next barriers are the most difficult to confront, for they are invisible barriers of *attitude* and *expectation*.

Educators must consider and reflect on different attitudes toward norms for U.S. schools versus families from other countries, especially in the areas of child rearing, parental roles, and the role of the teacher. Parents are frustrated when they cannot help their children or communicate with school; they feel judged by occupation, status, or ethnicity. When teachers don't ask or listen, or take time for personal reflection in regards to parent's challenges, educators and parents will not understand one another. By accepting the reality of important cultural barriers, and considering one's own cultural norms, one can craft research-based effective programs that will improve the parent involvement factor (Sosa 2-3). For example, some teachers approach the logistical obstacles by identifying one of the barriers of money, time, childcare, or language; in this way the teacher can have success getting to know the parents over coffee and thus teacher and parent can find one or more solutions together. In the next section,

I will address the No Child Left Behind Act, and while government is trying to find better ways for ELLs to learn and close the achievement gap, it seems that a teacher and parent can also be successful in finding solutions.

In this thesis I will present several researched-based programs and strategies, followed by the outcomes of two case studies. The case studies will clarify the necessity of parental involvement for children and also begin to discern what is the most important agency for this involvement. Much of the thesis is based on a literature review including the educational needs from three years through third year. The escalating numbers of migrant and immigrant families in the United States over the last decade, and the necessity for best methods to support the Latino (Hispanic) families of elementary children, in particular. I will demonstrate the importance of parents becoming involved with teachers in order to reach the goal of greater educational achievement. The thesis also presents a brief history of parental involvement followed by factors that often become barriers to the process, as well as suggestions to better enable parent involvement.

NO CHILD LEFT BEHIND

In 2000 the achievement gap continued to widen, particularly between Hispanic and all other children. Transitional bilingual programs came under fire even though they addressed a small number of English language learners. Most English language learners were still being educated in mainstream classrooms with only a few hours per week in a small group (Salomone 9). This was a time when people were seeking improvement in academics. When George W. Bush became president in 2000, his administration worked to change federal spending for education. The controversial result was the No Child Left Behind Act of 2001, Pub. L. 107-110, 301 et seq. (NCLB).

The two goals of this law are English language acquisition and accountability. Language acquisition means that LEP students shall be taught English in one of several manners: English immersion, English as a second language, or Sheltered Instruction Observation Protocol (SIOP). Accountability is the government checking on the children's English proficiency with a yearly assessment and other testing on academic content growth, such as math and reading. In the early years of No Child Left Behind, educators received little guidance for choosing programs other than the criteria as "scientifically based research" and "demonstrated to be effective." Teachers could hear administrators announcing at the end of the day—"whatever it takes!" (139, 157)

We are now in the tenth year of No Child Left Behind. The NCLB brought an important focus to four million immigrants and migrants then, and now to over five million students, who will receive attention as a Limited English Proficient (LEP) or English Language Learners (ELLs). Many immigrants and migrants will need support for a long time to become fluent in English. Because of NCLB, minority groups are noticed and receive more ELL teachers and support strategies. Still, administrators and educators are looking for new ways to help teachers

to teach the core content and to help students become fluent in English. High numbers of students in our public schools—including the high LEP populations—can be overwhelming, challenging and sometimes unanticipated.

Therefore this is a time for schools to take the opportunity to invite non-fluent English speaking parents to be involved in their children's schoolwork, and if they do not, educators will miss a rich untapped resource (Barillas 4-8). The high population is also of diverse languages, background cultures, and compounded with different ages and length of time they have been in the U.S. The schools continue to look for solutions—and here we have people who can teach their own children, with some help; people who can teach math with some translating. In one family there may be writers of poems. We need to have adult English classes. Instead of finding more teachers in school, find the parents who can teach with some training and translating.

MOTIVATIONS FOR INVITATIONS

Drawing on a broad range of recent literature, many researchers such as Hoover-Dempsey et al. discovered important data related to education outcomes. Their literature includes studies that explicitly focus on parents' homework involvement with related sources helpful to understanding parents' decisions (1). According to the research, the child is in part an agent in receiving homework help from parents. In trying to determine why parents become involved in homework, Hoover-Dempsey et al. discovered a motivational model that attracts parents and persuades them to take steps toward helping their children in their educational progress. Specifically, parents appear to involve themselves in their children's homework for three major reasons: "when they should; when they believe their involvement will make a positive difference; and when they perceive that their children or their children's teacher want their involvement, similar to an invitation" (195). Dempsey et al. offer these valuable criteria as important motivational models; these and other strategies will help to persuade parents to get involved in their children's education. These investigators argue that while it is generally accepted that parent involvement is connected to "well developed education programs," there is need for more research in order to better understand the motivation for parent involvement, the actual content of the involvement, and the outcomes influenced by parent involvement.

A BRIEF HISTORY OF PARENT INVOLVEMENT

What is the current challenge of educating our English Language Learners, and how big is the need? English language learners represent the fastest growing segment of the school-age population (The National Clearinghouse for English Language Acquisition & Language Instruction Education Programs (NCELA) (2009); "How Many School Aged Limited English Proficient (LEP) Students Are There in the U.S.?" www.ncela.gwu.edu; Web. 8 Jan. 2012). It is generally accepted that our schools continue to seek improvement in both academics and behavior. The United States government, now with No Child Left Behind (NCLB), recognizes the importance of parent involvement (McREL brief 2). These students will take the yearly state assessment, and in order for schools to meet the yearly goals, administrators must consider the academic progress of the ELL's. As the population of ELL students keeps rising, teachers will benefit from working with parents as partners (8).

A growing body of research supports the opinion that parents' attitudes, behaviors, and activities related to their children's education, influence students' learning and educational success (Huang and Mason (20) and Delgado-Gait (61). When students see that parents value learning, they tend to *also* value learning (Hoover-Dempsey et. al 195). In Britain as well, governments are urging teachers to engage more closely with families and to develop literacy activities to help teachers and parents to "share their knowledge about children" (Feiler et al.12). Also critical is the importance of studies of young children who are kindergarten-age and younger. Much literature based on research concludes that parent's robust conversations with children—in playing, story reading, and developing children's literacy in the preschool years, is critical to developing language, vocabulary, comprehension and reading fluency. Parents often

learn more about parenting skills through family literacy programs (Smetana 290, Walsh, Blewitt 273, Sénéchal 59).

This study will examine the many obstacles, visible and invisible, that deter parents from getting involved in their children's school and education. Dr. Joyce L. Epstein has conceptualized and researched this involvement in Six Levels of involvement, beginning with Level I: theories of homework—interacting with parents. This scaffolding allows for newcomers or those who are not fluent in English to begin with the early levels of involvement. While the study is focusing on elementary age, we realize that kindergarteners have flash cards to take home and words to learn. Therefore homework is always a point for family support and getting help and helping others. (Epstein 1-2).

The study is grounded in research that is applied to families of diverse cultures and languages and children from birth through third grade. Educators and researchers find that if children are ready to learn by Kindergarten then likely they will be able to read in third grade. Robertson insists that, "It will set the stage for life-long learning." (Carpinteria Children's Collaborative Project). Furthermore, I introduce a variety of solutions and tools to draw parents into a productive and two-way partnership and to inform educators how to understand and reach out to families.

According to the U.S. Census, the Latino (or Hispanic) population will comprise one quarter of the U.S. population by 2050 (Peña et.al 1). For this reason I focus on the needs and successes of Latino or Hispanic families, although most research or motivational models will also apply to other ethnicities, as well. Quezada et al. agree and give evidence that language achievement, attitudes toward school, and parent-child relationships improve when parents and family members get involved in the students' education (32). However, the authors state that

"getting Latino parents involved in school activities hasn't always been a priority for the schools." The authors claim that the school may see parents as "people who serve the school rather than as partners." For this reason, Quesada et al. argue that further study is required to develop effective strategies for attracting Latino families (32).

Similarly, Huang and Mason found that while parent involvement appears beneficial to some parents and children, other research indicates that African Americans are uninvolved in urban school setting (20). However, in their semi-structured group interviews, Huang and Mason found from their data analysis that African Americans are motivated to be involved in their children's learning, "when they can form relationships (with other adults), when they know they can influence their children's learning, and when they can find ways for their children to achieve success." All of the participants in their research were involved in the family literacy program, which indicates that those who were interviewed prefer the community environment that they don't find at school-based activities (20). Many literacy programs facilitate meeting with families and community, which eventually may motivate parents to be involved in school activities. However, Daniel-White argues that parent involvement programs "have been developed in schools in ways that are valued by middle class parents to the exclusion of language minority families, their language, and their culture" (3). She also claims that many programs are founded upon an ideology that minority families have less ability in parenting or "a cultural deficit approach to parenting." Finally, Danielle-White claims that school based programs do not provide immigrant parents the tools they need to help their children.

The research demonstrates that many parents are ready to be involved. They believe that children's schooling is a normal responsibility regardless of quantity, interest, or concerns about children's ability. They are willing to be involved because they believe it will make a difference

in the child's life. Those who feel confident believe that their help will cause positive student outcomes. Lastly, parents decide to be involved in homework because they sense an invitation from their child or the child's teacher. Thus, the parents believe their help for the student is wanted or expected. Walker et al. insists that parent involvement is a powerful tool for letting parents and family know what the child is learning, gives parents and children a reason to talk about school, and gives teachers an opportunity to hear from parents about their children.

CULTURES AND BARRIERS

Nevertheless there are thousands of migrants or immigrants who, although they have lived in the United States for decades, enjoy their culture and languages that are different than that of Euro-American culture. However, when newcomers arrive, they may know little about the traditions and expectations of North American schools. If they are not fluent in English, even if the invitation is helpful and sincere, they will not be able to understand. I will explain how English-speaking Euro-Americans are more easily drawn into parent involvement than Latinos, and then I will demonstrate how American schools and teachers are creating different kinds of invitations to include Latino families.

While many are generally accepting that parent involvement is connected to successful programs, other voices maintain that there is a need for more research. Regardless of opinions there are problems with transportation, time, and childcare, and many parents have barriers of language and culture. I maintain that there is a lack of communication not only because parents don't speak English and teachers don't speak the parents' first language, although that too is a significant obstacle. I argue that more importantly there is an invisible barrier that can separate schools and families. This has been called a "barrier of Attitude and Expectation" (Sosa 2).

This barrier of expectation is perceived when parents feel themselves judged by their occupation, economic status, or social class. Oftentimes schools expect a certain level of participation of all parents and that parents should participate even if they are newcomers. Sosa reminds the school that there are real issues that keep parents from school; she believes it is the school's responsibility "to ascertain what the issue is or recognize that our concern is legitimate." Parents also sense that the school is distancing itself from them when personnel use "educational jargon" for communicating (106). Attitudinal barriers include uncertain roles, anxiety about how

they are being perceived, and dissatisfaction with their own home involvement and communication problems (105).

Two Worlds

Learning about different world-views is another way that we can understand ourselves and others. In her work with Latino families, Peña insists that she has learned to understand the importance of different world-views that may impact how people communicate with professionals as well as their children. Peña maintains that these worldviews shape expectations. Greenfield's collectivism-individualism model provides a framework that will enable us to comprehend our own perspective and that of the individual families we serve (1-2). Those with an individualistic perspective will value competition and focus on individual achievements, while those with a collectivistic perspective will place a higher premium on interdependence and community, prioritizing the goals of the group over those of the individual. Those who lean toward individualism may have more self-esteem, enjoy task orientation, and value cognitive intelligence; those who lean toward collectivism enjoy the family, social orientation and value social intelligence. In general, mainstream Euro-Americans tend to fall on the individualistic side, while Latinos (or Hispanics) typically tend toward a collectivistic outlook. In the end, Peña warns that there will be conflicts between these outlooks, and one must balance these competing worldviews in part by assimilating and in part by remaining true to one's heritage.

Respect/Respeto And Education/Educación

The term Latino (also referred to as Hispanic) represents a large and diverse group of individuals who are influenced by their own country of origin, language of preference, and region where they live. The population is made up of more than twenty cultural backgrounds. According to the U.S. Census Bureau in 2008, the Latino population is estimated to reach one

quarter of the U.S. population by 2050. It is also estimated that there are currently over fifteen-million Latino children (Peña 1). Latinos are largely respectful of authority, for self and for others and consider respect/respeto as a goal for their family. In this way they will live in "harmonious interpersonal relationships." In Latino cultures, by the age of four, children are taught the verbal and non-verbal rules of respect such as greeting politely, not challenging an elder's point of view, and not interrupting conversations between adults (Halgunseth, Ispa, and Rody 1286) Latinos respect authority and often use formal language when meeting individuals that they don't know well by using titles as Señora or Señor and in English Mr. and Mrs. In general Latinos prefer to be called by their last names rather than their first name and they would like it to be reciprocal. At a school event a Latina would prefer to call an acquaintance Mrs. Smith to show respect. Some Latinos greet friends and family with a kiss on the cheek, but a handshake is considered respectful for others.

The Latino adults of the family respect the teachers of their children and believe that teachers are competent and therefore should not need any help from the parents. They respected their teachers in their own country and want to do the same now in North America. This is why Latinos consider it disrespectful if they interfere in their children's education. They want to trust the ability of the teachers by not asking questions. Some are worried they might do harm by helping with homework and doing it incorrectly. Latinos believe that the school should take care of the academic education while they, the family, pay very close attention to the education or behavior within the home. There is another term in Spanish that is spelled educación but is more comprehensive in Spanish than in English. According to Halgunseth, Ispa, and Rody another Latino childrearing goal is educación and it means "training in responsibility, morality, interpersonal relationships," according to the Mexican immigrant mothers. This broader sense of

educación connotes "educated children," encompassing good manners, high morals, politeness, responsibility and respectfulness (1286).

Family

Thus Family/Familismo is very important within Latino cultures. There is a goal to maintain strong family ties, with an expectation that the family is the main source of emotional support (Halgunseth, Ispa, and Rody 1287). It is easy to notice that Latinos tend to have higher family cohesion than Euro-Americans. Latino parents teach respect to their family, and yet respect may be a barrier for some parents getting involved in their children's education. They are enthusiastic about their child's broader educación which includes being respectful to elders but also expect their children to take care of siblings, which may lead a student to miss an after-school math help time.

Unfortunately, getting parents and family involved in educational activities has not been a priority for Latinos. Families believed that schools see parents as agents of service for the school, rather than equal partners working together for the children (Sosa 103). However, Peña argues that, "increasing parental involvement is crucial for Latino student success." Quezada insists that parental involvement does increase achievement for Latinos, but many barriers need to be overcome. Some of the typical barriers are the following: (1) inability to understand English; (2) viewing involvement in homework is interfering and disrespectful; (3) unfamiliarity with the school system; (4) lack of education, (5) negative experiences with school and negative experience with personnel; (6) too many responsibilities, and (7) lack of transportation or childcare.

It is difficult to connect with their schools and their children's teachers. Many immigrants who are unable to communicate well in English have a sense of little self-worth. When they

cannot read school forms for lack of literacy, they are embarrassed. They have a high respect for teachers in general and believe that teachers don't need any help. These barriers make it difficult for teachers and parents to work together; it may be an inability to interpret cultures different than our own. The question is not what new and creative programs can be planned for parents. The question is how parents can be persuaded to come and participate. There must not only be more research, but also the right questions should be asked. Hoover-Dempsey et al. are on the right track when they argue that there is need for research to better understand, "what will motivate families, what will be the content of involvement, and what will be the outcomes so that parents who are minorities culturally and linguistically will desire to become interactive with their children's school" (195). There must be more research, and the right questions should be asked—not what new and creative programs can be planned for parents, but how parents can be persuaded to come and participate at all.

POSITIVE PARTNERS

Research indicates that higher academic achievement results when parents or family members become involved in students' education. Quezada points out that parental involvement produces various positive outcomes for the whole family, such as improved behavior and attitudes toward school, positive parent-child relationship, improved parental involvement, selfconfidence and expertise, increased language achievement, and students' cognitive growth (32). These are significant factors for Latino families. The school's role is to identify which barriers their parents need help in overcoming and then to develop programs that will help address those barriers. Research has also shown that Latino parents do respond to other more personal strategies that make parents feel more comfortable, such as holding an informal coffee hour, gathering before school, or inviting them to have lunch in the cafeteria so that parents can eat with the teacher and students together. One teacher meets with parents after school in the schoolyard, sometimes he calls on the phone, and other times he makes home visits. Other possible strategies for teachers and family include the following offering parents flexible schedules, offering transportation or child care, providing hands on training, sending home information in English and Spanish to parents for input regarding trainings, conducting meetings in Spanish and English for parents, meeting with parents off school grounds for a social event, and in general making parents feel comfortable (33).

According to Peña, Latino parents are interested in their child's education but often find the language barrier an obstacle to assisting with homework and participating in school events and meetings. Peña has compiled several successful strategies for increasing parental involvement with Latino students (2-3):

- Creating a warm, caring, inviting, and receptive school environment. Providing personal
 and verbal contact, in person or through phone calls, helps to include parents who may
 have limited literacy skills.
- Making home visits. Many parents view home visits as an extension of courtesy on the part of the school. Home visits also help to facilitate parental input.
- Using parent liaisons or parent coordinators to create communication pathways and to help with cultural and language barriers.
- Developing meeting notes. Notes should be taken during meetings, especially those where decisions are made regarding individual students.
- Scheduling regular activities, events, and workshops that are based on the interests of parents. Providing transportation and childcare to events may also increase attendance.
- Training teachers and staff about Latino cultures, as well as rudimentary Spanish
 language training for teachers, to facilitate communication. Providing ESL training and
 GED classes for parents may also be beneficial.
- Maintaining positive assumptions that parents want to be involved and encouraging ongoing positive involvement.
- Developing culturally relevant literature and materials that promote community or family reliance.
- Attempting to establish contact with community leaders in order to build trust.
- Using bilingual services for all communications, including phone calls and meetings.
 Connecting with parents is critical to supporting relationships.

STARTING INVOLVEMENT WHEN THEY ARE SMALL

In the next section I will present several researched-based programs and strategies, which will demonstrate teachers and families working together to improve their children's education.

The range of parental involvement includes accepting prenatal and other health-care information, learning to enrich their toddler's talk in order to build vocabulary during story time, doing fun homework with their children, and teaching parents to help their children.

Carpinteria, CA Is Growing Positive

One place where there is a growing successful research-based program is Carpinteria, CA. One of the schools in the Carpinteria School District closed in 2007. While it was empty for a year people, started thinking of possibilities for its use. In the beginning a family tried but failed in building a literacy program and instead, after several more bids, Michelle Robertson, previously a school- teacher, became the Executive Director and opened the Carpinteria Children's Project at Main (CCPM) in 2009. Carpinteria is an ideal place in Santa Barbara County to pilot this project. The size of the community, with its five elementary schools, is appropriate and necessary resources are available. The community is large enough to include community life through schools, churches, business, etc., yet it is small enough to allow for programs and services to reach every willing community and family member.

After much strategic planning in 2010, the CCPM was ready to implement a School Readiness Plan for the children of the Carpinteria School District. The Project seeks to address the readiness gap for disadvantaged children and pave the way for their success beginning with healthy births to formalized preschool to ready-to-learn kindergarten and reading in elementary school. To do this, Robertson argues that a strong *early childhood program* (preschool) must be developed before the child enters public school. During the preschool years from three- to five-

year old children need to gain skills and competencies—singing songs; having conversations at school and at home; beginning to recognize colors, shapes, and the alphabet—which will lead to school success in kindergarten and beyond (1). But parents don't seem to have time to help in the classroom; or parents feel they don't know how to help, and others don't speak English fluently and are hesitant to become involved. The Project's goal touches every aspect of Carpinteria and already has targeted needs and is involved with families with intervention for academic improvement, childcare with classroom activities, and computer programs with readiness skills specifically for ELLs.

Robertson insists that a quiet crisis had been threatening the future of many children in the Carpinteria community—one that threatened their potential to succeed and failed to fulfill the promise of their educational system, a crisis that she refers to as the *readiness gap*. She realized that students who do not become proficient in language and math by third grade would likely have problems in further schooling. In answer to the crisis, Robertson developed a strong early childhood program while partnering with community members from business, faith-based organizations, schools, government, and individuals who provided valuable needed services for the CCPM. The community partnerships between social services, education, and the private sector have formed a powerful collaborative to address the readiness gap and helped reach the Project's goal of making sure that "all children entering kindergarten are now school-ready and succeeding by the end of third grade" (Robertson 1).

In the past this community has had unsafe neighborhoods and unsafe homes. However, through the CCPM programs, families are now learning to be protective in the community and in the home. As such, the Carpinteria collaborative has selected its strategies based on a shared theory of change. Its members share these beliefs and they make them their priorities:

- If children are physically and emotionally healthy from birth, they will thrive.
- If children have access to high quality early learning environments during the years prior to kindergarten the stage is set for life-long learning.
- If families and communities consider themselves partners with schools in these efforts, neighborhoods are safe, welcoming, and economically stable for children, thus allowing education to be a priority.

The CCPM knows it is impossible to address every social problem facing every child and family in the town of Carpinteria. This is why it is a collaborative community sharing a network of services that build pathways of care for families. When a need is targeted by the Project, there is a planning phase to establish a new service to meet the need. Some teachers and families are now much more involved with each other through shared activities, states Robertson. The Project's goal to address the readiness gap touches virtually every aspect of the Carpinteria community, and does so across all generations. Over time, Robertson expects the Project will create a successful, replicable model for others (3).

However, significant readiness gaps remain affecting those children in the Carpinteria community who enter kindergarten unprepared for success, according to Robertson. These needy children are most often from ethnic backgrounds and low socioeconomic groups and many need interventions for special education or for English language learners (53% of elementary school children and 38% of kindergarteners are ELL) (3). Robertson cites a different study by Hart and Risley that followed children from birth through the elementary grades and found that children from professional families accumulated experience with nearly forty-five million words, while those from the poorest families experienced only thirteen million—a thirty million-word gap. The readiness gap appeared as early as three years of age, when language development peaks,

and later resulted in problems in school, deficient employment readiness, and lessened economic stability (Hart and Risley1-2, Robertson 3-20).

Three years ago in 2009, I traveled from Colorado and met Robertson in California. I had been reading articles about parental involvement and one of the articles was about the small town of Carpinteria. I was able to meet with Robertson then and the following two summers as well and therefore, was interested to see the first published measured results of Robertson's study and those in conjunction with the UC Santa Barbara Gevirtz School of Education and First 5 Santa Barbara.

The Kindergarten Student Entrance Profile (KSEP) is an important tool for Kindergarten and now for preschoolers. The KSEP explains that the kindergarten children failed but had doubled their score. The CCMP Baseline for kindergarten in 2010 showed that 15% of students were failing; and in 2011 showed 13% and still failing. But in 2012 the kindergarten children were exposed to the instruction of KSEP, which teaches the basics, and the children doubled their score to 34%. They had failed but showed growth, hope, and demonstrated the effectiveness of the new tool. It is used to teach basic information to kindergarten students and has sections including a consistent content with the essential school readiness indicators. It provides basic information such as alphabet, numbers, colors, shapes, sounds, simple word recognition, and preparation for readiness testing. Additionally, it includes sections for physical and health readiness, social-emotional readiness, and school-ready knowledge. The kindergarten students who were failing may have had preschool teachers who believed that children learn by simply playing (i.e. going to activity centers and doing art, etc.). The kindergarten students who doubled their score from 2011 to 2012 and the students that had high scores may have had different teachers who taught using KSEP tools. Robertson caught what was missing when she saw the

low results from her kindergarteners, and now her preschool teachers know to teach the importance of readiness using KSEP. Robertson hopes that parents will also teach the basic KSEP at home. (Quirk, M. et al. 2)

Results for the second and third grade for Language were approximately the same: Language was 50% proficient (C) and also 50% non-proficient with little or no progress. Second and third grade scores were higher in Math than Language. But second grade scores went down from 71% to 65% (non proficient), while third grade scores came in at 78% (proficient). More testing is to take place in spring 2012.

Several additional benefits have resulted from the implementation of KSEP in Carpinteria. Besides teaching essential school readiness, KSEP also stresses good health and social-emotional readiness. A significant increase in Children's Body Mass Index (BMI) scores showed that children are healthier. There are indications that families are more actively engaged with their children's education: reading with their children, praising them, helping them with homework. This is an excellent outcome for the development of strong families.

As needs have been uncovered, plans have been instituted to facilitate involvement. For instance, parents are encouraged to ask teachers questions about their child when picking them up from CCPM. This will enable parents to become more comfortable later sharing with teachers at the elementary school. And, some of CCPM's services offering childcare also offer a place where parents can meet and have social support. The Early Learning and Literacy Lab, for example, targets preschool children that are *not* enrolled in a formalized preschool but can benefit from getting childcare with some developmental programming.

Another benefit is that there are now plenty of tutors to help children needing extra support with behavior or academics to meet their grade level proficiency. In addition, there is a

program specifically for ELLs, the Waterford Computer Program, which uses a software program to engage students in 20-minute sessions. The program is sequential and students receive a printout indicating their progress in literacy skills and English Language acquisition.

Finally, there is a program for families called AVANCE targeting preschool age children through toy making and home visitations. This program lasting 9-months stresses school readiness knowledge and social/emotional skills. AVANCE is just one of several programs available to help families develop protective factors including resiliency, social support, nurturing, and attachment. Robertson believes that through the collaborative system the created links of services will yield a pathway of care for families. In the same manner, Robertson and others believe that the earlier a child is touched by a comprehensive system of care, the more likely the child will develop into and remain a successful student (Robertson 4).

Young Children Learning at Home

The editors Dickinson and Tabors of *Beginning Literacy with Language* believe that if children have opportunities to spend several years in preschool they will likely have well-developed literacy. Parents and early childhood educators want children to become good readers and writers. However, many parents do not know how important it is to talk to their children when they are very young—in preschool, in kindergarten, and through the third grade. The team who wrote this book partners with the families and continues to learn more from children, with the hope that families and children will continue to grow in their knowledge during the three-year project. Their goal is not just to get children speaking early, but Snow, Dickenson, and Tabor insist that for children to have good literacy in the third and fourth grade, they must be speaking with *extended conversations* in preschool (3).

The editors and nine other authors collaborated to write this significant book. I will begin first with an introduction and an explanation of their interesting history of the Home-School Study of Language and Literacy Development. I will then explain the new interest that has developed from a different study. Finally, I will present three varieties of conversation to enable young children to increase their vocabulary and to develop robust discourse. A research project provided the data for this book, and led by Dickinson, the Senior Scientist, the authors have worked on it since 1987 as a collaborative team, composed of members from Harvard, Tufts, Clark, and the Education Development Center in Massachusetts. Researchers collected material in homes and preschools, as well as from elementary schools, high schools, and lastly from low-income families starting with 3-year olds. In presenting their findings from this research the authors brought the findings to life by presenting various types of language that they had audiotaped. As mentioned, the Home-School Study focused on young children's literacy development and how children became readers and writers (Dickinson ix).

When the researchers began the study, there was much interest in socioeconomic differences in regard to children's achievement. Generally, it was suggested that middle class children had more opportunities to learn letters and sounds, to handle books, and write notes. While researchers pointed out the robust relationship between reading achievement and vocabulary, at that time little work had been focused on how children develop large vocabularies. In the meantime, Snow, Tabors, and Dickinson let it be known that they were interested in a different aspect of language skill. They explored children's experiences with language imitating some of the demands of literacy, that is, *talk*. There is talk that asks for a participant to develop understandings beyond the here and now and that asks for several utterances such as explanations, narratives, or imaginary. Snow et al. refer to this type of talk as extended discourse.

One goal of this project was to discover opportunities that develop extended discourse skills (2). The authors agreed that there is a link between children's early language skills and later being able to read effectively. This need provides an example of the necessity for teachers and parents to help each other. Teachers give parents suggestions of how to talk with their children and with their children's preschool teacher. Hopefully, such suggestions will result in parents talking about stories or what happened last night—using non-immediate talk at home. In this way children learn to carryon extended talking in the home and with the involvement of formalized preschool learning. Preschool teachers will encourage this by asking parents to have extended talk amongst themselves and with friends. And, it is important for parents to talk in this way at home, for at the young age of three- to five-years, parents' support of children's extended discourse is essential. Their research also indicated that differences in early achievement are linked to parental income levels, suggesting that families vary in how effectively parents support their children by talking (extended discourse) with them every day (Snow et al. 3).

Parents participating in the Home-School Study were chosen only if they could speak English at home, though one mother worried about her slightly less than perfect English, concerned that it might have affected her son. Home visits were conducted once each year for a three-year period, starting when children were three years old and ending when they were five years old. The home visitors brought along a few books and toys, and tape-recorded interactions between mothers and their children. Researchers concluded, once again, that the key to effectiveness is having families do whatever they do by doing it well during a child's early years (Snow et al. 6).

According to Bredekamp, Research Director of the Home-School Study, different kinds of experiences contribute to different aspects of children's language learning. All are important,

whether conversation during reading, pretend play, or at mealtime. The book also draws a second connection that is essential for the healthy development of preschool children—the link between home and school. DeTemple points out that reading with children, through a variety of ways, yields several benefits linked to early literacy and general school success. According to Sénéchal, her storybook exposure study, which promoted parents and children reading together for five years, resulted in the development of increased reading comprehension, fluency, spelling, and high scores for *reading for pleasure* (59). Walsh and Blewitt's study of children's novel word comprehension showed that comprehension increased through the use of all types of questions, suggesting that discussions between adult and child are indeed important (273). DeTemple maintains that it is important for the sharing of a reader and a child to experience being jointly focused on one text or one illustration. Then possibilities are presented for the child to use complex, extended language, such as explanations, definitions and descriptions, as well as past experiences, predictions, and inferences (35).

The DeTemple also suggests that children can gain "immediate talk" (i.e. here and now questions like "Where is the egg?" and "How many strawberries are there?") However, the author adds that another more complex type of talk is non-immediate, in which the child can talk about related experiences and general questions aside from the immediate story. An example of non-immediate talk might be as follows: a mother and child read *The Very Hungry Caterpillar* together in the afternoon, and the dad may come home in the evening ask the child, "What happened to *The Very Hungry Caterpillar* today?" and the child may answer, "He got sick!" This is an example of a non-immediate response. DeTemple explains that such responses are due to the fact that non-immediate talk refers to information that is not immediately visible in an illustration, typically involves longer utterances, and is more explicit, complex language rather

than a yes or no question. In contrast "here and now" conversation or immediate talk is closely tied to nearby pictures or words in a book. Non-immediate talk comes from personal memories, questions about knowledge, or making predictions. Book reading with children can be a wonderful experience with interesting illustrations and interaction from the reader, or made up stories that are here and now. When a story is read with interactions (or interruptions) during book reading while the story is growing the child will develop language skills. The more any type of talk is used, whether explanations, narratives, or pretend, the more likely that the child will be prepared for literacy challenges (DeTemple 28).

Katz argues that for preschoolers to develop the robust language of play, which leads eventually to literacy challenges, they must first develop skills in pretending from early, enjoyable experiences, including engaging in pretend play with adults. According to the research, Katz explains that within pretend play there is interpersonal engagement, language, and play. The author explains that when young children play there can be interaction with or without talk. The language sphere includes intentional communication, verbal or gestural, while play can take place through a variety of children's pretend play, such as skipping, playing tag, inventing funny words, building a block tower, or pretending to be a firefighter—with or without a friend. When playing alone children may draw, dig, sort, use everyday objects as toys, or role play. Katz agrees that there is pretend play that does not require another person or language, but in social play the motivation and reward is the experience itself, such as a mother and daughter having a tea party or playing together with toys brought by a home visitor. Pretend play carries other important emotional and social benefits. Children can learn to communicate in playing out pretend scenarios and can manage inner conflicts. Even while a toddler is playing, he can talk about what he is doing or describe his activities. This kind of play can strengthen his ability to

put actions into words. A child may lead the show, but a question from an adult will encourage the child's narrating. For example, Dad might say, "Would you like to fly to the moon with me?" The author agrees that language is fundamentally part of the process of learning and engaging in social play (Katz 53).

Family members getting together, such as at mealtime, provides a good time to talk (75). Beals explains that there is a link between family conversations around the table and preschooler's later language and literacy. For instance, he argues that this is a time in which people "engage in a social interaction." There may be a special power that takes over the family at mealtimes, and Beals insists that mealtimes can play an important role in the development of children's language and literacy. Many U.S. families still strive to gather around the table at mealtime and in doing so they often work out relationships, tell stories of family members, and learn manners and social behavior (Beals).

One of the Home-School Studies was taped during a mealtime conversation. Todd had heard his friend talk about monsters, and he brought this up at the table. His mother spent some time convincing the three-year old Todd that monsters are not real. Beals points out that there are several possibly unfamiliar words that Todd could have picked up or that may have already been in his vocabulary. Before he was comforted Todd had given several long explanations about finding the monster—"If I see a *whole bunch*, um, I would wake up... and they will still be there." His mother explained that monsters are *make-believe* and *somebody with a wonderful imagination* only makes up monsters. The mother also helped comfort Todd by making a connection to a family experience when they had watched Michael Jackson's "*Thriller*." The mother explained, "they show [Jackson] putting his make-up on for Thriller." Todd had also been comforted earlier when the mother told Todd she would "never let any monsters get you."

Throughout this conversation, Todd was able to hear and understand new words.

Narrative conversations, often at mealtimes, provide preschoolers with a time to learn words—from listening, watching, and participating in a variety of ways. During such times children gather receptive vocabulary by listening to discussions of new topics. Beals gives an example: a family was joking about their five-year old daughter, telling her that she would soon be able to go to the store on her own to get groceries. While she giggled, her father was figuring out how many years she would need to wait before she could get a driver's license. This kind of talk is about future plans, a form of narrative talk which children need to experience before going to school and doing homework (82).

Narratives are one more type of extended discourse that provides information about an event. In another Home-School Study, children were encouraged to talk to their families about special events at school, including a class visit to the local Fire Station. At mealtime four-year old Casey explained about the firefighters. He told his parents, "The fire guys, the firefighters, um, they have walkie-talkies so they can tell where they are." Mealtimes, or any time together with family members, can provide excellent opportunities for extended conversations, which is a strong predictor of literacy and development (Beals).

Toward the end of the book, Tabors and Dickinson introduced, "Bringing Homes and Schools Together," They are passionate about research on children's growth in literacy and language; they care about the families that they wrote about, and the teachers that they wrote with and worked with. Finally, the editors wrote two more chapters concerning parent involvement, in which they wisely point out the need for all parties to work together for children. I agree with Tabors and Dickinson that educators can make relationships and understand their students as they provide parents with information and support to help them raise their children.

Collaborative Storybook Remedial Program for Kindergarten

Smetana insists that her students lack early literacy skills because they have not had opportunities to listen, talk about stories, or engage in word play, or read with family members (cited in Dickinson and Tabors 1). Neither children nor adults have been exposed to literacy modeled in the home. Smetana argues that Collaborative Storybook reading, a unique remedial program, is an effective solution for the challenge of twenty-seven underprepared kindergarteners at risk. The author reminds us that the quest to involve parents in their child's education has taken many forms. In this case it took the form of helping out in the kindergarten classroom. Research shows that when parents are involved in their children's education, student achievement improves.

Smetana claims that many students, young or adult, lack early literacy skills including knowledge of print, story grammar, or the alphabet letters. Parents, who are from diverse cultures and speak languages other than English, are often not encouraged by their backgrounds to get involved in the school. These parents have been invited to school meetings, school activities, and parent-school councils, yet they did not get involved. Only when a small group of parents were asked (probably by the kindergarten teachers) to assist their own children to "master academic concepts" and prepare them for school. With a shortage of time and resources, teachers planned a program that is carried out by trained parent volunteers, twenty or thirty minutes each day with a small group of students (Smetana).

The teachers were determined to train the parents to be able to deliver instruction to the pre-kindergarteners who wanted to read. Parents were given interactive training, opportunities for conversations, and a chance to listen to the adult reader and discuss the reading. With this training parents were able to carry out a 'picture walk' and 'picture talk' and they could retell

characters, setting, problem, goal, events, and solutions. In short, they acquired the skills and confidence to assist. However, by the end of the first period their children did not meet the kindergarten benchmarks. Many did not master their letter names or sounds and could not identify the parts of a book, the purpose of print, and most did not choose to visit the book corner. Smetana was shocked that out of 27 kindergarteners most could not name a book or retell a story.

More volunteers were recruited from kindergarten classrooms and the larger school community. They wanted to help, but they also wanted to learn about children's literature and how a child learns to read. Even parents in the community could now develop and strengthen their skills as they learned how to question, clarify, and engage the listener in the storybook. As a result, parents were also provided with a place to discuss what they were learning. Smetana insists that the key to involving parents is creating an environment in which parental contribution is valued. Research confirms this, showing that when parents are involved in their children's education the children's skills improve (290-296). Though most parents in the study agreed with this finding, unfortunately some children have yet to invite their family to get involved.

Parental Involvement in Homework with TIPS

Homework time, especially when parents are invited to act as an the audience, can develop into a form of literacy development at home. At other times, homework for children and parents working together can be negative, confusing, or frustrating as a home-based learning time. Nevertheless, it is also a point of parent and teacher involvement and, therefore, a point of communication between home and school. Researchers Hoover-Dempsey et al. point out that homework can be a "powerful tool to let parents know what the child is learning" (195).

It also gives parent and child an opportunity to interact and an opportunity for the teacher to communicate with the home. Van Voorhis has taken math and science homework a step further in the field of Parent Involvement. He has conceptualized and researched a framework called TIPS: Teachers Involve Parents in Schoolwork. With TIPS teachers and parents have received a key to better homework time, as TIPs is a well thought-out Motivational Model. Along with the typical homework comes a "fun" activity that is designed for student and parent to interact as partners. This fun homework comes last and the students' and parents' efforts are both graded (205).

One type of TIPS homework that is popular with elementary students is a parent-child homework program based on a theoretical framework to use poetry to drive literacy. Younger children especially like TIPS for reading and writing. For this activity a teacher sends home a writing assignment for both parent and student.

Barillas, an author-teacher, claims that teachers in the U.S. believe that immigrant parents cannot help with children's homework. These teachers perceive that a person's inability to speak English is a barrier. Barillas gives children and parents the choice to write in their first or second language, and she sends home assignments in English and Spanish. Children brought back many stories and poems every week. Because this teacher allowed writing in one's primary language, parents could help their children. Both parents and children wrote and they responded to each other. When this occurs, parents know that they can make a contribution through their experiences (303-307).

Using TIPS homework is one way to encourage interacting with the school or teacher. Epstein and Van Voorhis claim that the Teachers Involve Parents in Schoolwork (TIPS) program engages the student in sharing homework tasks with a parent. Parents are asked to be

interested and responsive but are not asked to teach special skills. TIPS makes students responsible for homework, while parents become their audience. TIPS activities appear very helpful in encouraging students to recognize that teachers want their families to know what their children are learning, they want parents to participate in the process, and they want students to own primary responsibility for learning outcomes (181).

What is the purpose of homework? Epstein and Van Voorhis revealed a list of at least nine reasons for homework. At first I will give a definition of homework and then the nine purposes of homework. Homework is to increase learning and development, develop homeschool-community partnerships and improve teaching's role in the homework process. These authors are big fans of TIPS; in fact Epstein and Van Voorhis created the comprehensive review of research on homework and started TIPS, explaining the purposes of homework for parents and young children. TIPS is another way students, teachers, and parents can help each other and be connected.

Below Epstein and Van Voorhis give the readers nine reasons for homework:

- Practice is useful for repeating skills, such as writing letters and numbers; increasing speed gradually, especially learning to write words. Teachers report that the main reason they assign homework in elementary grades is to give students time to practice skills.
- Helping students who have difficulty finishing their work in the classroom prepare for the next lesson. These students need to focus and learn to finish that day or the next.
- Participation means that students may increase the amount that a student gets involved
 in applying special skills, knowledge, or projects, and also engage in active learning in
 the classroom.

- Personal development builds student responsibility, time management, self-confidence and feelings of accomplishment. One needs to recognize student's talents or special skills, as well.
- Parent-child relations are designed to guide and promote positive communications between parent and child. Parent and child conversations may help reinforce the importance of homework and learning.
- Communications may be purposely designed to enable teachers to inform and involve all families in their children's curriculum activities. Teachers may organize assignments to keep families aware of topics taught in class.
- Some homework may be designed for peer interactions, to encourage students to work together, thereby motivating one another and learning from each other. Not only could they strengthen each other's ability on their homework, but also they can build new friendships.

Helping Teachers Reach Out To Parents

In the same way teachers and parents motivate one another and learn from each other when working together on the same child's behalf; once they learn how to do so, the teacher and parent build a relationship. Many classroom teachers across the United States feel unprepared to work with students and families who speak limited English or no English. They know that schools are accountable for the achievement results for students, and both teachers and administrators continue to search for new strategies that will help ELLs to acquire English and be able to understand the content material, like math, reading, or science. For this reason authors Chen, Kyle, and McIntyre describe a professional development project designed to teach K-12

educators to make efficient strategies for the learning of English language learners (ELL). The authors share the results as the teachers placed a greater emphasis on family involvement practices. The Sheltered Instruction and Family Involvement (SIFI) project introduced the teachers to research on the effects of family involvement. Chen, Kyle, and McIntyre argue the importance of training teachers for ELLs and specifically for teachers to be able to reach out to parents of diverse languages and cultures (7).

The authors provided assistance to a group of elementary, middle school, and high school teachers over eighteen months who were learning strategies to help the ELL population of students. The authors noted that ELLs have continued to lag significantly behind their peers and reasoned that teachers are unprepared to teach ELLs effectively. Compounding the problem, assessment standards have increased and No Child Left Behind demands that these students achieve as their peers (Chen et al). This expectation heightens the critical need for teachers to know how to provide instruction for this population (8).

Sheltered Instruction Observation Protocol (SIOP) is a means for making grade-level academic content accessible to ELLs, while at the same time promoting language and literacy. For example, if the content to be taught regards addition, the teacher will model how to add items. But before beginning, math students will study a list of vocabulary words such as cookies, dishes, pencils, mother, brother, and sister. In this way students can learn both content and vocabulary, as well as story problems. SIOP includes eight important tools to help English Limited students: preparation, building, background, comprehension, input, strategies, interaction, and practice (Echevarria, Vogt, Short 9).

Family Involvement requires reaching out to the parents of the teacher's students, and teachers should try to understand the family with a positive communication for the good of the

student's achievement. I agree with Chen et al. based on my own experiences as an ESL instructor for fifteen years, serving both adults and children. During this time I have successfully communicated with parents through home visits or meetings at school by being sensitive to the cultural differences I may have with the families I meet. Chen et al. add that teachers, by attempting to reflect on their own heritage, traditions, and biases, will be better able to understand others. Communication and listening skills are helpful also, and it is very important to consider our attitudes before getting involved with parents, especially if one does not understand their cultural background.

Teachers involved in one cohort had opportunities to read and discuss information about family visits to support student learning, and academic achievement. As such, teachers made action plans and strategies for involving and learning from families. In total, all participants worked together learning new effective strategies, planned appropriate lessons and engaged in reflective dialogue about how to best meet the needs of ELL students. They found their eighteenmonth professional development beneficial in their growth as teachers of ELLs. These are classroom teachers, trained to better assist their ELL students. As one teacher called out, "I'll be a better teacher next week!"

The following section discusses changes in Teacher's Cohort 1. At the beginning of the project most of the teachers understood family involvement in traditional ways such as parent conferences and report cards. Teachers would be encouraged if most of parents participated in conferences. During these conferences, however, only 25% of all teachers tried to make a phone call to their student's home, although of the phone calls made seventeen of twenty were mostly positive. Further, few teachers (I don't know how far they were along in the school year) attempted to get to know students through their families, with fifteen of twenty teachers

pointing-out that they had "asked parents to share positive information about their child," but again only 25% had tried to call home. And, only three of twenty teachers reported making instructional connections while trying to learn more about their students and their families through interchange with parents. Almost half of the eighteen teachers made positive phone calls to over 50% of their students, and seven teachers, about 75% of those participating, reported that they had asked parents to share information about their child.

One teacher wrote in her lesson, "In my lessons I make connections to the students about their background and cultural activities in order to align with core content... I created some lessons about families which made the students reflect and feel proud of their parents."

The following section discusses changes in Teacher's Cohort 2. Participants were generally not positive. In the beginning of the SIFI project they held positive views about the value of parent's involvement and about parental roles in supporting their child's academic development. Contrasting with others, 67% of the teachers, twelve of eighteen, agreed that, "Mostly when I contact parents it's about trouble or problems." In addition 33%, six of eighteen, of the teachers agreed that "teachers do not have time to involve parents in very useful ways." But 94% of teachers, seventeen of eighteen, agreed or strongly agreed that "teachers need inservice education to implement effective parent involvement practices." The positive comments remained positive and one teacher changed from negative to positive by the end of the study. Instead of the majority of the teachers making contact with parents on the phone in order to discuss concerns about students, now the majority of teachers say they would contact parents "for a range of reasons, like a positive phone call to praise and to tell the parents the child is doing right." The number of home visits by teachers increased from two to seven, and four of the teachers insisted that these visits were the most successful practice they could employ.

I agree with Chen et al. that the project challenged the view that many teachers hold toward parents living in poverty, with language differences, or low education and that teachers must learn how to see and build from families' strengths (Moll &Gonzalez 5). The project reflected research, which has shown the positive connection between parent involvement and students' academic success.

TWO CASE STUDIES AND THEIR RESULTS

Introduction

Many people are aware of the growing number of migrants and immigrants living in North America. Mostly, they come for a better life, and for their children. They come into North American schools from diverse cultures, traditions, and languages other than English. As such, they often struggle in this new country, not unlike a U.S. family might have difficulties after moving to a foreign country for work. In this case, children would attend a local school in their new country, and their parents would probably provide them with a tutor, or perhaps, they would send their children to a private English-speaking school. This is seldom an option for new immigrants moving to North America. Instead, immigrant children and their parents are likely to struggle with unfamiliar schools, while, at the same time, teachers and administrators may experience difficulties in meeting new people from other cultures. Though parents, teachers, and administrators all want immigrant children to gain an education and catch up with their peers, they may not be ready to develop working relationships, but we should remember that the U.S. is the hostess.

Problem

The case studies took place in Metro Denver and in a small community south of Colorado Springs, both in small elementary schools. The schools in these towns are generally comprised of middle class families, though some live in poverty. The school population includes high numbers of Euro-Americans and Latinos, as well as African-Americans, Asian-Pacifics and a small population of Native Americans. This population of immigrants is somewhat large for small schools with 230-350 students including preschool. Students represent a variety of cultures and languages but are mostly Latino (Hispanic). Some of the immigrant children are foreign-

born while many others were born in the U.S., yet almost all of these children, regardless of their place of birth, struggle with language and literacy.

No Child Left Behind (NCLB) brings to our attention that there are five million students to provide for across our country needing help with their achievement in order to better reach educational goals. Many of these students receive special attention as either Limited English Proficient (LEP) or as an English Language Learner (ELL). However, the ELL students often need more academic support than teachers or governments are able to provide. In urban areas, because of NCLB, there may be more trained (ESL) English as a Second Language teachers to provide support. Most of the ELL students will be immersed in typical classrooms with instruction provided in English.

These students receive some support from an ESL teacher for 30-60 minutes, two or three days a week, when they are pulled out of their regular classrooms in a small group to be tutored as needed. During these short periods, the ESL teacher focuses on content areas, helping students understand their math or science studies, and students practice reading and writing to gain English skills. In some situations, the ESL teacher will "push-in," which means that she will go into the classroom and quietly visit each ELL student, providing temporary support in their classrooms. Sheltered Instruction is another form of support for ELLs. This instruction is provided specifically in content areas where students need the most support in order to eventually transition into mainstream classrooms. Though students are taught in English, these teachers use simplified English and modified textbooks. Sheltered Instruction provides the most support to ELLs, but unfortunately, it is the form of support offered least often to schools.

Problems arise from the fact that students requiring ESL tutoring only receive support for a few hours two- or three days a week. A far more serious issue, however, is the fact that only a

very few classroom teachers have been trained to help ELLs in the way that ESL teachers are trained. Therefore, many ELLs find themselves struggling in mainstream classrooms throughout much of the day, and their regular classroom teachers, without receiving ESL training, have only a poor connection with the students and their parents. There is a lack of training for classroom teachers not only for academics, but also to know how to reach out to immigrant families. It is the responsibility of administrators to understand what immigrants need in order for the children in their schools to acquire English and to learn.

Obviously, communicating in English with students is important if they are to learn English. Teachers must talk to all of their students in English, even with those who are not yet fluent in English. It is also important, and often more difficult, for teachers and parents to communicate, whether or not the parent and teacher speak the same language. It is surprising in the communities studied how few people in the local schools and stores are bilingual. With Spanish speakers representing the largest growth in the population, schools confront a problem in that they often cannot find someone within the school to translate for a Spanish-speaking parent.

Method

This is what I did to gather information for my two case studies. First, I called on Mrs. Sanchez, a mother with four children, living in the small community south of Colorado Springs where I taught for several years. I have never met her husband, but their daughter tells me that her mother and dad pushed their children to graduate from high school; all three older children have graduated. I am an ESL teacher in the same district and would see their children on and off in school and provide assistance to them when they needed help. For that reason, I felt comfortable calling Mrs. Sanchez to ask for an interview. When I arrived at the Sanchez's home,

their eighteen-year old daughter answered the door, so her mom and I asked her to stay for the interview.

I met Jen and Annie, two mothers who are trying to learn English. I met them about a year ago at the CoTESOL Convention in Denver. I had presented on Parental Involvement, and I was excited to see another presentation at the convention on the same topic. This Panel presentation included a school principal, an ESL teacher, two ESL administrators (one from Denver and one from CDE), and parents Jen and Linda with their young children. I was thrilled to see that they wanted to tell us how they have been involved at their school, especially since they just started taking English classes a year ago. I asked to interview them and they agreed to meet me along with their children at their elementary school one evening. It turned out that they wanted to come on the same night as their English class night, therefore, Linda, the ESL teacher, rounded up all the children in her classroom quickly and she gave us a different room across the hall. In the end, Jen and Annie provided excellent information, and they missed very little of their English class.

In both interviews, I explained that I would be asking two general questions in order to help me learn more about your families. The two questions I attempted to answer through my case studies were: 1) "How important are interactions between teachers and parents?" and 2) "How much can we expect of parents?" I did elaborate and explain what I was looking for until I felt that they understood the questions.

Case Study: 1

I met Mrs. Sanchez eleven years ago, in 2000, when I started to teach ESL in an elementary school in a small town south of Colorado Springs. There were just five ESL teachers when I started. As the population of the district grew the number of ELL students increased.

There are now ten ESL teachers and two or three assistants for eleven school buildings, including one high school, two middle schools, and eight elementary schools. In the school where I started, there are now about 450 children including preschool. During this time, the community's old public library was also replaced with a new library with new books and computers. However, it remains the same friendly, small town community. When I started teaching in this school, three of Mrs. Sanchez's four children attended the school. Her youngest child was still a toddler. Jesus, the oldest son, did not receive ESL services. The second son, Jose, was served for special education, speech and ESL for a few years. Apparently Jose did not begin speaking until he was in kindergarten. But by the time he became one of my ESL students he was in the second grade, speaking broken English, but not in Spanish, though the rest of the family is bilingual. Although Jose's speech was difficult to understand, little by little his speaking and cognitive abilities improved with the help of the speech teacher, the special education teacher, and myself.

The first time I met Mrs. Sanchez she arrived for the last night of parent-teacher conferences. As a new teacher, I was a little concerned because colleagues had informed me that Mrs. Sanchez *could* speak English but *refused* to, and I realized my Spanish was intermediate, at best. During the conference, however, when I struggled to remember a word she gently filled in the gap, with her quiet but good English. Many who have a second language but are not proficient would understand that Mrs. Sanchez could speak English, but in the unfamiliar school environment she felt uncomfortable speaking her second language. My struggle to speak in her first language became an invitation for Mrs. Sanchez to do the same. After laughing together over our struggle to communicate that night, it became easier for us to discuss her children and their academics and behavior.

Jose was one of my first students, and he learned slowly. Mrs. Sanchez was very grateful for all the attention that Jose received. She told me that she attends several meetings each year, and even if there was no translation support, she listened carefully and would add a few words. Her daughter, Kathy, was in first grade and there were some concerns about her literacy, but not ESL. At the end of the school year, despite these concerns, she was moved on to the second grade. However, in the first week of the next year there was a discussion among teachers that led to her being moved back to the first grade. I don't believe Mrs. Sanchez was included in these initial discussions.

I discovered that at least one teacher thought that Kathy was not ready for the second grade. During my interview I asked Kathy if she remembered moving back to the first grade. She said she did remember being moved back to the previous classroom, but she did not understand what was happening at the time. Mrs. Sanchez did not remember at all. Kathy explained that her family was experiencing great difficulties during this time. In fact, her dad took his older sons to Mexico, and Mrs. Sanchez moved into her mother's house with her two young daughters while she tried to find work. Her youngest daughter, Anna, was in and out of half-day kindergarten, and her daughter, Kathy, began to get into trouble fighting with other girls. A year later the family got back together, and the three older children moved into the middle school, one by one.

I asked Mrs. Sanchez if she and her husband had been involved with their children in after school programs for homework help. Both Mrs. Sanchez and Kathy laughed and said that they never knew there was such a thing as homework help after school. Kathy remembered that if their parents could not help with homework then her older brother, Jesus, helped his younger siblings, and she insisted he did so all the way through high school. I remember a time while I was teaching at the elementary school when Jesus became tired of helping his younger brother.

But I knew that Latino children are expected to take care of each other, and I assume that Jesus continued to help. I also asked Mrs. Sanchez if she had ever been involved with school events or if she would go to the school to find out how her children were doing. With a big smile she said that she goes to almost all the conferences every year for all of her children. That is the only way that Mrs. Sanchez believes that she will learn about her children's progress.

When the older children were in middle school, Anna, the youngest, was slowly improving in her basic classes. Because she had missed a lot of school in kindergarten, she did struggle a little in first grade. Once again teachers were concerned and wanted Anna to repeat the second grade, even though she was already in ESL and receiving support. I learned that Mrs. Sanchez had told Anna's teachers, in her soft, but firm voice, "No, it did not help Kathy, and Anna will be fine." A year or two later, Anna and her mother decided that she should take the opportunity to move to a new school. Mrs. Sanchez believed that it was time for a change and to leave behind her previous "bad experiences." I had also been transferred to this new school, and I had Anna as my ESL student once again in the fourth grade, even though both Anna's classroom teacher and I knew that she no longer needed ESL support. This was confirmed at year-end, when her ELL final tests score showed that she was 'English fluent.'

Kathy had a hard time in middle school. She continued getting into fights, but she allowed me, on a few occasions, to help her study for tests. However, after Kathy got into trouble one night, the police became involved, and her punishment was that one of her parents had to come to school and sit with her in all her classes for most of one day. Mrs. Sanchez did not want to sit with Kathy all day, but if her mother did not come, Kathy would be in more trouble. When I asked Kathy about how the administrator had treated her during the day, she said that he was polite, but she remembered how embarrassed she was. Kathy thought, looking back, that it was a

good punishment. She thought she would never do anything like that again, and I think that was a turning point for her.

When Jesus, Jose, and Kathy were all in high school, the two boys often got into trouble, and in Mrs. Sanchez' words, "the school kicked the boys out of school." The administrators thought the boys possessed drugs, but she insisted they didn't and that they were not in a gang. But, the boys were expelled and given a choice to stay out of school or to attend an alternative school for expelled students. Of course, they went to the alternative school because Mrs. Sanchez wanted them to remain in school. After just six months the alternative school, teachers told Mrs. Sanchez that Jesus and Jose could no longer stay there because they were good students, worked well with others, and did not cause any trouble. The teachers told Mrs. Sanchez that her sons had a right to return to the high school, and they did because she wanted them to finish school and graduate. Eventually both boys did graduate, and Mrs. Sanchez told me that Jose had graduated out of special education when he was in the eleventh grade.

When I called Mrs. Sanchez, I told her that I admired her and her family and explained why I wanted to interview her. She remembered me from a few years ago. I told her that I was a grandmother now, and she immediately said she was too, so we told one another about our grandchildren for a few minutes. I found out that Kathy was now married and had moved out of the house, and Mrs. Sanchez was upset until she found out that Kathy was attending a different alternative school. Kathy's mother-in-law had found a special school that provides babysitting while young mothers go to school. Then Mrs. Sanchez discovered that Kathy was getting better grades and could finish high school early if she wanted to. Kathy explained that the school paired her with one teacher and allowed her to study online and learn at her own pace. In this manner

a teacher was always present to help her with homework, and all while others took care of her baby.

I asked Kathy about her experiences with the two different high schools and how they were similar or different. She responded that teachers at the regular school did not give her much attention or the academic assistance that she needed. And at the alternative school, the teachers seemed to care more according to Kathy. When I asked her about the difference in her grades, she answered quietly like her mother, saying that at the regular high school she received a B, C's, and a D, but at the alternative school she received A's and a B. And she did graduate early.

In another situation I discovered that in the new school Mrs. Sanchez and her daughter, Anna, were invited to take part in a parent and child assignment. In the fourth grade program each spring, the parents are asked to help children describe and explain their country. Mrs. Sanchez was invited to participate and given instructions on how to prepare for her part of the presentation. The fourth grade teacher asks all parents and children to do the following: research; present up to six items: foods, religion, music, clothing, celebrations, and/or or native language; and then create a family tree, write a report, and make a map and pictures. These were brought to school in order to present their heritage. Mrs. Sanchez reported that it made her feel very happy to tell about their country and share her Mexican food.

In summary, the Sanchez family feels self-sufficient, and the siblings are taught to take care of each other. For example, Jesus, the oldest, like it or not, is expected to help the younger children with any difficult homework. He is also responsible for driving younger children wherever they need to go. Mrs. Sanchez learned that she could be more involved in Anna's classroom projects. The older children who got into trouble were also involved with alternative

schools and teachers. These teachers seemed to be more positive and respectful to students as well as to the parents.

Case Study: 2

I met Jen and Annie about a year and a half ago at the CoTESOL Convention in Denver. I had presented there on Parental Involvement, and I was excited to see that there was another presentation scheduled on that topic. When I arrived at the panel presentation there was a school principal, an ESL teacher, two ESL administrators (one from Spring Institute and one from CDE), as well as Jen and Linda with their young children sitting quietly. I was thrilled to discover that they wanted to tell us how they have been involved at their school, even though they were not fluent English speakers and just beginning English classes. When Jen stood up she spoke a few good sentences in English about getting involved at the school and taking English classes, and then she asked for the remainder of her remarks to be translated. After Jen's speech, her friend, Annie, picked up her toddler and also spoke to the audience in Spanish. I was so impressed that afterwards I tried to greet Annie in Spanish, and we laughed. I left the convention hoping that I could see them again.

Linda, who teaches English Language Learner program, realized that the school needed an English class for adults four years ago. She believed English classes for adults would not only help them learn English more quickly but would also provide opportunities for non-fluent speaking adults to meet more people and become interested in the school and its activities. Linda arranged the English classes with the principal, and Linda found an English teacher and they started the classes—two evenings a week for 2 ½ hours each evening. A year and a half later, I called Linda and she helped to arrange for me to come to their elementary school in Denver

Metro. I looked forward to meeting Jen and Annie again, the two mothers who are friends, raising children and learning English together.

During our time together, I discovered that Jen and Annie, and their husbands, are becoming more involved at their school and that their children are benefitting from their involvement. Jen and her husband have twins in second grade and both Jerry and Andrea are in the English Learner program with their ESL teacher Ms. Linda. Their sixth grade daughter had advanced to the Leadership Academy, and previously had been in the English Learner program. Jen's husband is taking English classes; he is an active member of the community and regularly attends family nights. Annie and her husband have four children—two of their daughters graduated from high school, their fifth grade daughter Gabriela is in the English Learner program, and their preschooler Maria will go to kindergarten next year and possibly be enrolled in the English Learner class also. Annie's husband is also attending adult English classes, and he is participating in some school events and becoming more involved.

Last February in the evening, I arrived to meet with Jen and Annie at their school in Denver Metro to conduct the interview. I arrived early and noticed that the all of the walls in the small, tidy school of 230 children were covered with essays, art, and pictures with positive phrases. Linda gathered Jen and Annie's children to read and play while I interviewed their parents in another room. As I was seated with Jen and Annie and her toddler, Maria, I wondered how the interview would go. It soon became apparent, however, that their English skills and enthusiasm would carry us through. Though I addressed questions to Jen and Annie separately, they mostly answered together and in agreement with one another.

As I began the interview, Annie was holding her daughter Maria, rocking her to sleep. I knew that their children's teachers do not speak Spanish, and I wanted to ask Jen about that

question first: "Do you have trouble communicating with your children's teachers?" Without hesitating, Jen and Annie responded together, "No. No problem." They insisted that they have no problems because everyone in the school is very helpful. Jen explained that if they have a question—"big or small"—they go to Ms. Linda, who is fluent in English and Spanish. When I asked, "Who is helpful?" they explained that the secretary, the principal, and the teachers are all helpful, but mostly it is Ms. Linda who teaches all of the English Language learners in the school. I discovered that Linda also helps the parents and families of her students. Ms. Linda is the person that translates important communications into Spanish before sending them home with children. Jen and Annie said excitedly, "We get English and Spanish! We get both!" I think this is very helpful to them as they are learning English.

"The school principal is the leader of school activities, Jen tells me, including family nights, parades, and other events. For special family nights she thinks ahead and has information translated for families who don't speak English fluently. If the principal wonders whether or not someone got the information, he also makes sure to call that person. "She calls us on the telephone!" Annie laughs and says, "They call us all the time." I also learned that the principal started a garden area in the back of the school and gives money to the children who are interested in buying seeds for their garden. Apparently, Jen's husband helped their young son Jerry to grow something in their garden patch last summer.

As the interview proceeded, I asked the question, "Is homework difficult for your children to read in their second language?" Once again, Annie explained that every time there is homework, the parents receive homework directions in Spanish, so that they can read and understand the directions and help their children. However, when the homework is finished it must be completed in English. I could see that families in this school were benefitting from

doing homework bilingually. For example, because Annie is strong in Mathematics but her daughter, Gabriella, is not, Annie can explain and teach the division in Spanish so that Gabriella can understand. Gabriella then was able to work out division problems successfully and come up with the correct answers in English. Gabriela can read pretty well in English, and she is helping her mother learn to read in English, too. So, Annie is learning English with her daughter, and Gabriella's math grade is improving! Annie told me that the teachers are very attentive, saying "If my daughter gets only half of the problems correct, the teacher will help her right away."

And, if the teacher needs a Spanish-speaking person she will contact Ms. Linda right away."

I learned of another example regarding homework with Jen and her second grade son, Jerry. Though Jerry doesn't like to read because it is difficult, he is proud of his mother who is studying English. So Jerry often sits near his mother in order to try to read and do homework just like his mother. Then Jerry decided to read his mother's homework out loud to help her because he insists, "I know what the English words should sound like." As this has continued, both Jerry and his sister like to read together with Jen. As a result, Jerry's reading is much improved, and his reading scores are going up, much to the delight of Jen and her husband.

Jen related to me that she is unhappy about one thing. She told me that their school district was considering building a new high school. As a member of the PAC (Parents and Children—like a PTO) Jen was invited to a meeting to view a video about the possible new high school building. (Annie, who is also a member of the PAC but no longer has children of high school age, related to me that she does not have strong feelings one way or the other and chose not to view the video.) However, Jen told me that she was very happy to be part of this discussion, so that she could "listen and share her ideas." After seeing the video she was sad to see how modern this new school will be compared to their small cozy elementary school

building. Jen said, "I cannot imagine my children there. The library is very fancy—like a hotel." On the other hand, she knew that her children had seen the video and were all excited. She expressed her feelings, "For me it does not look friendly or warm. I don't agree, but I think it might be good to discuss and keep an open mind."

Jen also related that she had another job to think about. Recently, Linda asked Jen if she would like to read to Kindergarteners one day a week in the morning. Jen said, "Yes!" Now she is reading to them and listening to what they say. She told me when she is not needed in Kindergarten she goes to the first grade. Jen takes a child and a chair out in the hall and reads and helps the child with letters or numbers. Once when Jen was tutoring a child, her son saw her in the hallway. He came over with his friend, and said, "That's my mother, she is helping!"

Near the end of the interview I asked Jen and Annie, "What did you have to do to become a PAC member?" They answered that they did nothing—they had been invited by the principal who told them that teachers and administrators needed to hear their opinions. According to Jen and Annie, there is only one thing that this school needs. They shared that when someone needs a Spanish-speaking person who can speak, listen and understand, read, and write in good Spanish and English, there is only one person here to do many, many, things.

Results and Discussion

In my case studies I was trying to answer these two questions: 1) How important are the interactions between teachers and parents? and 2) How much can we (teachers) expect from the parents? The first case study, in which I interviewed Mrs. Sanchez, demonstrates that interactions between teachers and parents can be important for several reasons. First, I have realized that the most reliable form for parents and teachers to get together and discuss their children is the standard parent-teacher conference. Conferences are regularly scheduled, allowing

for both the teacher and parent, and even newcomers to this country, to know the exact day and time of the twenty- to thirty-minute meeting. During these conferences, which take place twice a year with the parent visiting one teacher at a time, the teacher and parent review the child's academic, and if necessary, behavior progress. This interaction provides good motivation for parents to want to attend their children's parent-teacher conferences.

Secondly, just as the parents are interested to hear about their children's progress, teachers are also eager to learn more about their family and background. Teachers may hear of a homework issue that the parents cannot solve, or perhaps a parent doesn't understand something about school and they need help with an explanation or translation. Teachers can improve the exchange of information and make their interaction with parents easier by giving them a list of the best ways and times to contact the teacher. For example, the teacher can let parents know how to reach them by phone, email, or for meetings at school in the afternoon, evening or on weekends. Providing this information enables the family to easily get in touch with their children's teacher.

A third, and important reason to facilitate parent-teacher interaction is for both parties to develop a common goal for a student. Too often children attend school year after year with no one taking the time to help them achieve their potential and expand their horizons. Parents and teachers might jointly develop a simple, short-term goal of raising a student's test scores in science. Better yet, parents and teachers might begin working together early in a child's education to prepare him or her for college.

My interview with Mrs. Sanchez demonstrated that interactions between teachers and Mrs. Sanchez during parent-teacher conferences provided the most useful way for all parties involved to exchange information about their children. It became clear to me, however, that the

success of these conferences depended upon the respect that parents and teachers had for one another. The case study, in which I interviewed Mrs. Sanchez, illustrated how she grew in her understanding of the importance of parental involvement and mutual respect. Mrs. Sanchez experienced a lack of respect, for example, when her daughter Kathy's teachers had discussions amongst themselves and made decisions about her educational progress without including her first. Mrs. Sanchez's oldest son, Jesus, was academically on grade level or higher and was never questioned about his need for ESL. Her second son was placed in special education, speech, and ESL classes. Later, however, the teachers of both of Mrs. Sanchez's daughters questioned their literacy skills. At one point in time, Kathy, was promoted from first grade to second grade at the end of the school year, in the spring. But the following fall, while Mrs. Sanchez was busy looking for a new home, she learned that Kathy had been moved back to the first grade room. Because Mrs. Sanchez, a Latino by culture, was taught to have a high regard for all teachers, she simply accepted the teacher's decision. As I attempted to find out if Mrs. Sanchez was involved with school, and to what degree, I discovered that she values her interaction with all the teachers of her children and that it is very important for her to see teachers twice a year. She is committed to attending her children's parent-teacher conferences and has been going to all her four children's conferences for many years now. I know that she was going to conferences when her second son, Jose, was in the second grade, because I was the teacher at that conference. Mrs. Sanchez was very proud when she told me that "this is the only way I can find out about her children's grades and their behavior."

Mrs. Sanchez is learning about parental involvement and its importance. She described for me a wonderful experience she had shared with her daughter, Anna. Mrs. Sanchez received an invitation from Anna's teacher to complete a project together with Anna and then together

present it to her class. Anna's wise teacher had given an assignment to the parents—to work at home with their child to fulfill the assignment. Mrs. Sanchez was thrilled to be given the chance to participate, and Anna was proud of her mother's contribution. Parent and child learned from their shared research, and the parent made it possible when she agreed to come to school and participate. This demonstrated an important interaction between the teacher and the parent and the child, with the child and mother benefitting from having fun while they learned together.

Mrs. Sanchez told me that this experience made her feel very happy and gave her the chance to tell about their heritage country and share her Mexican food. Given another invitation, I am sure Mrs. Sanchez would accept in order to become further involved in her children's education.

On the other hand, my case study revealed little interaction between Mrs. Sanchez and her older children at the local high school. Mrs. Sanchez didn't hear from the teachers in the high school, and so she was unable to tell me of any positive interaction. The case study, in fact, showed Mrs. Sanchez to be so upset about her older sons, who had gotten into trouble at the high school, that she repeatedly said, "The school kicked the boys out of school." Her only interaction from the school was when the administrators accused her sons of doing something that would cause her sons to be expelled.

The only interaction Mrs. Sanchez experienced was with her son's new teachers at the alternative school in which they were then enrolled. However, this interaction between Mrs. Sanchez and the teachers from the alternative school was extremely important. Mrs. Sanchez knew her sons were not guilty of the trouble they had been accused of, and she continued to treat the boys with respect. She realized the boys needed teachers that were not only skilled academics, but also teachers who understood how they felt—that these boys had been looked down upon. However, now, these students are respected for who they are. The alternative

teachers told Mrs. Sanchez's that her sons were "good students, they worked hard, and worked well with others." This report was in keeping with how the boys were raised—to be polite and never give teachers problems. Naturally, this positive experience gave Mrs. Sanchez further reason to value parent-teacher interaction and the importance of parental involvement.

In yet another situation, Mrs. Sanchez told me of how her daughter, Kathy, became pregnant and had a baby. Kathy's mother-in-law directed her to a different alternative school for young women with babies who want to graduate from high school. At first, Mrs. Sanchez did not want Kathy to leave the house because she was worried that Kathy would not graduate. But she came to understand that the alternative school was a good school for Kathy and she could study there all day while her baby was cared for in a childcare area. This situation presented another excellent interaction showing how important it is to both student and teacher. Students at this school were allowed to study at their own pace. Kathy decided to work very hard to graduate early. This demonstrated the potential for students who want to do their best and who have encouraging teachers. Kathy graduated having received three A's and one B—significantly higher grades that she had received in her previous school, where seemingly she did not get enough support and had little motivation to do her best. By the end of this situation, Mrs. Sanchez had learned a great deal about parental involvement and was very happy to learn more about the importance of interaction between teachers and parents.

We can also expect parents to teach their children to be cooperative. When parents teach this skill early on, their children learn to work together with others and learn from others as well. So we can expect parental involvement in their children's education on any number of levels, even from parents who are not actively involved at school. A lack of these families' involvement often reflects their culture in which they don't feel a need to go out of the family to get support.

As they become more familiarized with the culture of this country, and as their children take part in more and more school activities, parents are likely to become more involved in the school, too.

Mrs. Sanchez is a good example of this. As she grew in involvement, she became more aware of choices for her children, in making decisions and maintaining her respect for teachers. Mrs. Sanchez demonstrated greater parental involvement when her youngest daughter, Anna, missed some half days in kindergarten while she was looking for work. This left Anna a little behind in the first grade, but she was soon catching up with the help of ESL support. Once again, teachers were concerned about one of her children, but this time they involved Mrs. Sanchez in the discussion, suggesting that Anna should repeat the second grade. Mrs. Sanchez appreciated a chance to be directly involved and was able to respectfully but firmly share with Anna's teachers: "No. It did not help Kathy and Anna will be fine." Mrs. Sanchez had clearly moved to a new level of involvement with teachers.

We can indeed expect the level of parent's involvement with their children's schools to increase over time. In Mrs. Sanchez's case, she became directly involved with one of her children. Mrs. Sanchez demonstrated respect for Anna by including her in the decision. Mother and daughter agreed that it was time for a change and to leave behind previous "bad experiences," so they decided Anna should take advantage of an opportunity to move to a new school nearby. Their joint involvement paid off. During this time, I was Anna's ESL teacher for a short while. Both Anna's teacher and I realized that Anna had improved considerably and was ready to pass out of ESL. This was shown to be true, the following spring, when she tested out fluent in English.

As I have related previously, Mrs. Sanchez's became even more involved when Anna's fourth grade teacher invited Mrs. Sanchez to participate with Anna in a class presentation. Mrs. Sanchez reveled in this opportunity, an indication yet again of her increasing parental involvement. Teachers can indeed expect growing involvement from parents in their children's education. Mrs. Sanchez demonstrated this throughout my interview. One final illustration of Mrs. Sanchez's growing involvement was highlighted by Kathy. When I asked her what or who helped her get through school, she quickly said that it was her parents. Further exploring this I asked Kathy, "what did they do?" She answered, "they pushed us, they expected us to finish." In this house where education is obviously important, three children had graduated with good grades, and it is clear that Anna will do so as well. Mrs. Sanchez was involved in her children's education, both indirectly and directly. In this house we can expect respect, and an ability to work with other people and decision-making. The parents model high expectations for their children's success. In short, parental involvement increases and children are the clear beneficiaries.

In conducting my second interview, I again attempted to answer questions regarding the importance of parent-teacher interactions and what teachers can expect from parents. In this case I interviewed Jen and Annie, two friends and mothers of young children. My second case study demonstrated that interactions between teachers and parents are important in two ways. First, I came to see that friendship is a powerful way to bring together parents and teachers and create meaningful interactions. Jen and Annie are friends with their children's teachers. As such, they are very comfortable interacting with teachers and happy to take teacher's suggestions to help their children. The second way in which I saw that parent-teacher interactions are important related to a skilled ESL teacher. Linda, the ESL teacher at the small school attended by Jen and

Annie's children, not only helps all of the English learner children in the school, but she also helps their parents, as well. This interaction between a seasoned teacher and the parents of her students is impactful and very important for this small elementary school. Parents at the school, including Jen and Annie, appreciate Linda, the ESL teacher and Linda welcomes the chance to interact with both her students and their parents, all of whom are learning English.

Due to her commitment to both her students and their parents, Linda carries a heavy load, though she told me that most of the time her work makes her smile. She teaches about seventy elementary English learners during the day, including kindergarteners through fifth graders. When she isn't teaching students, she is busy preparing homework assignments and announcements for upcoming events, all of which need to be written in both English and in Spanish. Linda provides bilingual information to all parents who are limited in English. She also visits typical classrooms to find out if teachers have any trouble in communicating with any of their students or parents.

Linda told me that the first thing she did four years ago, when she was hired, was to talk the principal into starting an adult English class. She made the point that it was important to help raise the parent's English skills and at the same time foster relationships between one another and teachers, all while their children witnessed their parents enjoying school. Linda knew how families getting together at school would encourage their children to value education.

Of course, one can see that a teacher like Linda might get tired and become burdened with paperwork, however, her well-educated para-educator provides huge support to the school. But Linda had another plan to recruit more helpers—her student's parents. For example, Jen and Annie became involved at the school after they began attending the school's English class for adults. It is Linda's hope that Jen and Annie, and others like them, will attract more women to

become involved in English lessons and husbands to further their involvement with their children at school. This is Linda's strategy to develop helpers and with it she is greatly strengthening interactions between parents and teachers.

In this second case study with Jen and Annie, I also focused on the question of how much we (teachers) can expect of parents. During my interview, Jen and Annie showed me that we can actually expect quite a lot from parents in a variety of ways. Since Linda initiated English classes for adults at their school four years ago, many men and women have attended these classes on a regular basis. We can expect the adult students will regularly attend their English classes, and continue to learn English two evenings a week for two and one half hours per session. The adults are growing in their English and their children are noticing. Many households realize the benefit of having both adult students and children students. We can expect that parents will help their children with their homework because Linda has translated the homework directions into Spanish. However, children are now also helping their parents with their English class homework.

We can expect limited English speakers to be able and willing to help out in the school as much as do English speakers. For example, Jen was asked to help out with the kindergarteners by reading to them one morning every week. She will help with some of the children by teaching letters and numbers. Jen enjoys her volunteer work so much that she has initiated another idea: if she finishes her work in kindergarten early she goes to the first grade class and offers to help there, too.

Not all of the limited English speakers have contributed at the school. There are still some who are too timid. But Linda believes that, little by little, with Jen and Annie as models, others are being influenced and soon more parents will want to contribute also. One way in

which Linda and the principal have been able to influence other parents like Jen and Annie is by asking them to join the PAC (PTO). Jen and Annie did so and they have joined discussions and offered their insights and opinions when decisions are to be made. In addition, Linda has also asked Jen and Annie to go with her when she speaks to other audiences about parental involvement. There is every reason to expect that many other parents, like Jen and Annie, will soon be contributing at the school as well.

In summarizing my two case studies, it is clear that Mrs. Sanchez, and Jen and Annie, have become active parents comfortable with their significant involvement with the children and their schools. In the process, their children have been taught to take care of one another and to respect their teachers. Their parental involvement has given them the courage and wherewithal to make difficult decisions regarding their children's education, with the result that all of their children have overcome language and cultural barriers to do well in school. Mrs. Sanchez, and Jen and Annie, have also been meaningful examples to other limited English parents in the community and have been responsible for many other parents becoming involved in their schools. Parental involvement has definitely proven to be effective through both of these case studies. And, the studies have demonstrated that teachers and administrators can have high expectations that parents, including those with limited English, can be coaxed to make important contributions to their children's schools.

In concluding the Results and Discussion section of the thesis I will compare what I have learned of parental involvement from the two cases studies with what is presented in the literature I reviewed. In doing so I will cite examples of places, people, and ideas that motivate parents to become involved. I will conclude this section by citing additional ideas I believe

would have a major impact on the education of non-English speaking children that would result in greatly increasing their parents involvement in their schools.

I will begin by describing the two important interactions Mrs. Sanchez had with her children and their schools. In the first interaction, Mrs. Sanchez came to know her sons' and daughter's new teachers at the two separate alternative schools in which they were then enrolled. The regular school her sons had attended accused them of getting into serious trouble. Because of this, the boys were enrolled in an alternative school. Throughout this period, Mrs. Sanchez knew her sons were not guilty, and she continued to treat them with respect. Mrs. Sanchez had come to realize that her sons needed teachers that were not only skilled academics but also understood how her boys felt—that they felt looked down upon. She soon learned that her sons' new teachers were just what they needed, for they told her that her sons were "good students, they worked hard, and worked well with others." This encouragement was in line with how she and her husband had raised the boys—to be polite and work hard at school. Naturally, this positive experience gave Mrs. Sanchez a new image of teachers and a realization that parents can approach teachers knowing that they can be helpful and positive. Such positive interactions make it possible for parents to relate their experiences and encourage other parents to get involved with teachers.

Mrs. Sanchez's second important interaction, which included her, her daughter, and teachers, also took place at an alternative school. Mrs. Sanchez's daughter, Kathy, had a child while in high school and desired to attend a different alternative school that Kathy's mother-in-law had found. This school was just for young women with babies who want to complete their high school education and graduate. Kathy was able to study there all day while her baby was cared for in childcare provided by the school. This alternative school was a one to one school

that allowed her to study online and learn at her own pace. Kathy's teacher was available whenever she needed help and the teacher always helped her with homework. This school proved an excellent match for Kathy; she worked very hard and graduated early, receiving significantly higher grades than at her previous school. Mrs. Sanchez and her husband were thrilled to see that their children were finally involved with good teachers, and once again saw the potential for motivated students who have encouraging teachers and parents.

Just above, I wrote about the benefit Kathy received by having a teacher always available to assist her. In the article, *Reflecting on the Homework Ritual: Assignments and Designs*, Van Voorhis, a math teacher created TIPS. Homework time can develop into a form of literacy development at home. In other times, homework for children and parents working together can be negative and confusing as a home-based learning time. Nevertheless, it is a point of parent and teacher involvement, "a powerful tool to let parents know what the child is learning." insists Hoover-Dempsey et al.,

My literature review focused on parental involvement, including parents helping their children with homework. However, recently Van Voorhis conceptualized a framework and called his ideas TIPS (205). Along with the typical homework, and after the work is completed, comes a "fun" activity TIPS designed for student and parent, or student and teacher as partners. It seems to be created as a fun activity for children, and for those who are able to finish their work in a timely way. On one hand students will surely not receive any penalty if children decide not to be involved with the fun activity. On the other hand there may be struggling families that cannot help their children any more than now, and yet the children would like to be involved.

For parents who can't get involved with TIPS, where will help come from for the students? who want to be involved? The idea is for students, when they are finished with regular

homework, can be creating other types of homework like creating math puzzles while working with a teacher, or with some help from parents—perhaps making a rhyming poem, and many students will be promised points toward grades. Finally, with TIPS, often parents are asked by there children to be their audience. Promoting a fun side of homework, for those children who want to be involved in TIPS, may be pressuring their parents who already feel like they don't have enough time now.

I believe that there are groups of people who would not benefit from this competition-like activity, and from my case studies, I cannot support TIPS for many parents who already struggle with obstacles. Parents who are limited English speaking already have challenges and would have difficulty to understand the concept, regular homework is challenging enough. Many children who struggle with everyday homework may be distracted or discouraged by TIPS if they are working at a lower level. Those who are having trouble with homework, and have two parents working, may not know about TIPS and their children may see it as a competition that they missed out on. TIPS usually allows a longer amount of time to complete homework, however, the project may drag on, causing more problems than typical homework. In my case study, I am aware that Latino adults often do not like to get involved with homework issues, as they may see it as being disrespectful instead of honoring the teachers. I understand that in order to enjoy the benefits of involvement we would want family members to get involved. But I am aware that TIPS may cause more problems on that topic. Finally, from Latinos or other cultures, I have learned that the older children teach the younger ones and help with homework. In Mrs Sanchez' family I was told that after the parents couldn't help, the oldest brother helped the other three children all the way through high school. My point is that TIP is

not for everyone. Families can benefit from tutoring services through school and raise their grades and enjoy interaction with teachers without trying to create a math puzzle to get points.

This literature comes from a school-based environment, as were the two case studies I summarized above. It seems that school-based studies, including TIPS, are just now determining how best to enable parents to become involved with teachers. However, TIPS provides a different point of view. Van Voorhis and others are teaching teachers how to use this tool to pull students, parents, and teachers together for fun. Nevertheless, I recommend that TIPS is promoted cautiously. Of the four articles I reviewed, only *Reflecting on the Homework Ritual: Assignments and Designs* presents research conducted in a school-based environment rather than a literacy program or preschool environment. I point this out as these literacy programs seemed able to make students more comfortable and saw parents getting involved more quickly than programs in a school-based environment. Family literacy programs, of course, include fewer students and usually include all family members, with both children and adults as students.

However, I did find other motivations to draw parents into programs in a school-based environment, which also helps students become more comfortable and for parents to get involved. The literature demonstrates teachers and families working together to improve their children's education but also shows that there is a wide range of parental involvement—anything from accepting information about prenatal and other health-care needs to learning to enrich toddler's talk to build vocabulary during story time, or to doing fun homework, and even taking part in a family literacy program. Three of the articles in my literature review also researched situations, like Carpinteria, outside of a normal school-based environment, including the article *Storybook Reading: Bring Parents and At-Risk Kindergarten Students Together* by Smetana. In

this article Smetana states, "The quest to involve parents in their child's education has taken many forms." Furthermore, she reminds us that schools should do two things: first to encourage parents to pursue at-home reading behaviors that encourage learning, and second to conduct school activities that support the parent-teacher relationship.

Many parents participating in her research were happy to become involved with their children's teachers and their schools. Others from diverse cultures, however, felt it was not their job to intervene between their children and teachers. In response, Smetana claims that family literacy programs meant to improve skills for young students and also for adults had teachers who kindly asked students to take home reading assignments, and also encouraged parents to practice reading behaviors within a family setting with their children. Smetana found that, if parents are told to help with practicing their child's reading, there is a chance they both will improve, and parents will feel better about themselves for reading with their children. These positive experiences are of great benefit to both children and parents. (291)

Smetana insists that to increase parent involvement, teachers of any sort must be able to create activities in which information can be shared with parents and allow them to give suggestions. Teachers must include activities that a parent can do at home with their children. She explains that when schools develop policies and programs that are sensitive to the community, more parents will become involved. She adds that we have to make parents comfortable with the school environment, and that parents can become a valuable resource for classroom teachers when we treat them with cultural respect and an effective manner. I have come to see the importance of parents reading with their children as an important motivational influence leading to increased parental involvement.

In my study of the educational programs offered in Carpinteria, CA, I saw that the programs served by Carpinteria Children's Project at Main (CCPM) actually function like family literacy programs. Although people of all ages attend these programs, and for a variety of reasons, there are more children than adults being served, and education is the clear priority. For instance, beginning with the early childhood needs the CCPM offer AVANCE, a national early childhood program for infants, toddlers, and preschoolers who participate in a weekly ninemonth long program in their home where emotional/social skills are promoted. The program includes a toy-making component where also a parent will have materials and tools to support the learning. An infant specialist visits the home each month during the nine-month time, and offers support and suggestions.

In addition children who are a *not* enrolled in a formalized preschool can benefit from this preschool-like day care. Similarly, there are intervention classes for first and second graders who are under grade level in addition, information from CCPM that I reviewed cited a program specifically for ELLs featuring the Waterford Computer Program that uses an educational software program to engage students in twenty-minute sessions, while providing assistance for students as needed. A great benefit of this program is that both adults and children receive support at the same time while making new friends. Also, the program has resulted in adults becoming accustomed to parental involvement, such as talking with teachers after class or in the evening, and taking the opportunities to make new friends. Robertson told me that parents in the program were learning about parental involvement. She believes that the parents of the families will eventually seek parent involvement in school-based buildings, as well.

Dickinson and Tabors, editors of *Beginning Literacy with Language*, introduce a third manner of parental involvement: teachers helping parents learn how to encourage their children

to answer questions in long sentences. The authors agreed that there is a link between children's early language skills and later being able to read effectively. This provides an example of the necessity of teachers and parents helping each other, by teachers giving parents suggestions of how to talk with their children, even preschool children. The hope is that such suggestions will result in parents talking about stories or what happened last night—using non-immediate talk at home. In this way children learn to carry-on extended talking in the home and with the involvement of formalized preschool learning. The editors point out how essential it is for parents to have extended discourse talk with their young children aged three to five-years. As essential as this is, Dickinson and Tabors suggest that families vary in how effectively parents support their children by talking (extended discourse) with them every day.

In the conclusion of the results and discussion section of the thesis, I compared what I have learned of parental involvement from the first case study with what was presented in the literature. What follows is my review of the last case study with Jen and Annie and further comparison with the literature. Jen and Annie are brave women who have become quite involved in their children's school. As I addressed questions to them that night, they took delight in answering my questions and explained that many people in the school—the principal, the secretary, and others had reached out to help them as limited English speakers. For instance, we know that Linda translates English homework into Spanish homework every week for these parents. Also, four years ago she arranged for the school to offer English classes for parents to attend twice each week for two and half hours at a time.

During the interview Jen and Annie mentioned that there are only a few additional things they would like. One of these is for more parents to become involved at the school. Jen and Annie are on the PAC (PTO) for the school, and they often go with Linda to speak to other

parents about how they can get involved in the school and at their children's events. Since Linda can translate, their message is given in both English and Spanish. Jen and Annie also mentioned that people worry that Linda is doing too much and may get tired out. As such, they would like to see the school employ one or two additional bilingual speakers. Meanwhile, Linda is confident that more and more parents will volunteer, like Jen and Annie, to help out at school by reading stories to kindergartens one day a week and go with her to speak about becoming more involved in your own school. I realize, however, that this small elementary school of three hundred and twenty students, which includes seventy ESL students, is unique among other school-based environments. It is unique in that Linda understands the large population of limited English speaking adults, many of whom are Latinos. And, she has the skills to reach out to those parents who are ready to become more involved, and even to those who are not. I am certain that—little by little—more parents will become involved, like Jen and Annie.

Reflecting on my interviews with Jen and Annie, and Ms. Sanchez on what schools need to do to help limited English students, both children and adults, remind me of Chen, Kyle, and McIntyre's article, *Helping Teachers Work Effectively with English Language Learners and their Families*. I have read similar articles, but Chen's article best addresses these matters. I have written about the need schools have to provide means to further involve parents with teachers. I believe that the SIOP (Sheltered Instruction) by Echevarria, Vogt, and Short is the best method to train ESL instructors.

In my first case regarding the family of Mrs. Sanchez, I was very impressed by her level of parental involvement, including her unwavering commitment to meet with each of her child's teachers twice a year for each of her four children. She looked forward to these events, wanting to interact with the teacher and find out news about her children, whether good or bad. I can't

help but think about how much her children's teachers, who took time to gather the details and prepare for these meetings, must have appreciated her faithful attendance of the conferences.

Further, my case studies indicate that interactions between parent and administrator with student can be a powerful connection. As a Latino, Mrs. Sanchez continually demonstrates the strength of respect for all. She goes often to conferences and notices that teachers are polite and complimentary twice a year, but when her children get into trouble the teachers and administrators don't always speak as kindly then. She knows that is true, but she smiles.

She believes that if her children get into trouble they will be punished by the school, and they will learn a lesson. In middle school, Kathy got into trouble bothering people calling them with unkind words. Finally there was a punishment and the administrator called Kathy's mother. Both of them had to sit together at school for the whole day. Mrs. Sanchez lived what she believes. Kathy noted that the administrator was very respectful also and the behavior of the adults toward her made a big difference. Kathy told me that after that day, she never got in trouble again.

As far as the small school in Denver, Linda is a strong leader of seventy English language learners and their families within this elementary school. In addition, she makes herself available to assist the teachers of the English only speaking classrooms, enabling them to communicate with the needs of non-English speaking parents. For instance, if a teacher is having difficulty trying to help a limited English-speaking child, Linda helps as a go-between for the teacher and the parent. In this way, Linda, the bilingual ESL teacher, is able to bring parents and teachers together. This demonstrates a three-way parent-teacher-ESL teacher involvement.

Though this would seem to be a time constraint upon Linda, she maintains that she will not take on a job that she cannot handle and that she relies on her pare-educator to do a large

amount of work which enables her to do all that she does. If other schools wish to follow Linda's model, however, I would suggest that they first and foremost do what she does: initiate an English class for adults. This strategy has yielded great benefits for Linda, her students, parents, and the school. The English classes bring together limited English speakers two nights a week. Parents make new friends, and more importantly, parents sign-up to help out in their children's classroom and/or become involved in other school events. Linda has seen that these parents, as they become move involved, model the value of education to their children.

A positive experience such as Linda brings to her school contrasts with situations such as Chen, Kyle, and McIntyre's write about (see above). Chen et al. explains the problem: that many classroom teachers across the United States know that they are unprepared to work with students and families who speak limited or no English. Everyone wants students to be able to learn English, and yet so much of the burden is placed upon teachers with students who cannot make enough progress in their content classes (i.e. math, reading, science) as they struggle to learn to speak, listen, read, and write English. Classroom teachers have not been told how to help these students. In fact, there is a lack of professional development available to help teachers in this regard.

I agree with Chen et al. that an excellent answer to these problems is their two-branch solution of Sheltered Instruction and Family Involvement (SIFI). Sheltered Instruction Observation Protocol (SIOP) is a means for making grade-level academic content accessible to ELLs, while at the same time promoting language and literacy. Sheltered Instruction is provided to students for a limited time period until they are ready to move into a mainstream classroom. This method of teaching vocabulary allows students to read sooner, and it enables teachers to

become involved with the whole family, as I have done, by sending home materials for homework for students and their parents (Echevarria, Vogt, Short 9).

Here is an example of how SIOP is used: If the content to be taught is addition, the teacher will model how to add and subtract items. But before beginning, math students will first study a list of *vocabulary words* such as *cookies, dishes, pencils, mother, brother, and sister*. In this way students learn content and vocabulary simultaneously, as well as how to complete story problems. As such, SIOP is like a small school within a school, with a trained teacher who stays in close communication with parents. SIOP includes eight important tools to help English Limited students: preparation, building background, comprehensible input, strategies, interaction, practice/application, and review/assessment. I would argue that these eight tools increase comprehension for both students and their parents. When SIOP is used with ESL students, it is taught by teachers who are familiar with these tools. ESL students are extremely diverse in language and culture and have often moved many times, thereby interrupting their education. Therefore, one of the SIOP tools teaches a means to find out about each student's background, which includes communicating with their families as often as necessary.

Family Involvement requires teachers reaching out to the parents of their students, all the while trying to positively communicate with the family for the benefit of the student. It is important to communicate with parents by being sensitive to cultural differences during home visits, meetings at school, etc. Chen et al. add that teachers, by reflecting on their own heritage, traditions, and biases, will be better able to understand others. Teachers must develop good communication and listening skills, and seek to understand the cultural backgrounds of families. And, teachers must consider their own attitudes before interacting with parents. Chen et al. had

much success in training teachers to learn how to reach out to families in respectful ways— and to learn from them.

However, even having trained ESL teachers does not provide all of the support necessary. I'd like to see more schools using SIOP to provide additional support for ELLs, specifically in content areas where students need the most assistance. Students receiving Sheltered Instruction are taught in English with SIOP trained teachers who use simplified English and modified textbooks. Sheltered Instruction is provided to students for a limited time period, for one or two classes or for a semester, until they are ready to move into a mainstream classroom. Unfortunately, though Sheltered Instruction provides the most support to ELLs, it is the form of support offered, least often by schools.

Obviously, the ideas I have proposed would necessitate government spending more money in order to facilitate solutions. Perhaps funding could be provided to universities to encourage the training of more ESL teachers. Secondly, more teachers could be trained and hired as Sheltered Instruction teachers to provide more focused instruction in simplified English. Third, as many typical classroom teachers as possible could receive training in skills to use in helping their non-English speaking students and their limited English speaking parents. Because planning for ESL instruction would add further demands to already busy teachers, administrators would need to give teachers an extra planning hour to adapt an ESL approach to their daily lesson plans. These are but a few suggestions that would have a dramatic impact on increasing the effectiveness of education for non-English speaking children and resulting in far greater involvement of their parents with their teachers and school.

CONCLUSION

In conclusion, I will summarize several more results from my research that will suggest ideas that would benefit ELL's students and their families. First and foremost, teachers, whether currently teaching or in college preparing to teach, need ELL training. This training should be mandatory for college students studying to become K-12 educators, and additional ELL training should be required for current classroom teachers. The first matter to be addressed by such training is how teachers can approach the families of students who have diverse languages and cultures. Unfortunately, many teachers are not even aware that as teachers they need to reach out to new families. Though some teachers may say that it is difficult to make house visits, others say visiting families in their homes is the easiest way to get background information on the family and their students. Teachers can also invite family members to meet at a coffee house or at another comfortable, safe location. After meeting family members it is important for teachers to follow-up with positive phone calls from time to time. It has been my experience that family literacy teachers, because of their training, already seem to know how best to make families with diverse languages and culture more comfortable, which often then enables the families to become involved with their children's teachers sooner than would be the case in a more formal school-based environment.

Furthermore, as I have mentioned before, initiating English classes for parents who are limited-English speakers is a great idea. I have seen how parents meeting twice a week to study English helps the adults to meet one another, make new friends, and participate in school events together. Linda, the ESL teacher of Jen and Annie's children in my second case study, initiated an English class for limited English adults four years ago. She has seen many new friendships develop, husbands joining their wives in the classes, and an ever-increasing number of parents

getting involved in school events. Another benefit Linda cited is children helping at home by reading to their parents. In doing so the children's reading and math grades have improved.

Next year Linda even hopes to offer Spanish class for non-Spanish speaking teachers so they will eventually begin to be able to speak to their student's parents without the need to always find someone to translate.

When parents and teachers and children connect, amazing things can happen. ELL parents can engage in decision-making, like Jen and Annie did in my second case study when they became members of their parent organization (PAC). Perhaps parents may decide to initiate in-school training for methods such as SIOP method and in the process learn themselves how to reach out to other parents of diverse languages and cultures.

For those families that feel no need to get involved in the school-based environment Smetana has some advice that will help teachers stay involved without these parents realizing it. Smetana encourages adults to practice the reading behaviors in a family setting with their children. In turn, these activities will enhance these children's ability to do well in school, and increase the chance that both children and their parents will improve their reading abilities. In the end, the parents will feel better about themselves for reading with their children. Positive experiences enables parents to improve their skills and interact with their children. Smetana takes this idea a step further by recommending that teachers include additional activities that parents can do at home with their children. She explains that when schools develop policies and programs that are sensitive to the community, many more parents will become involved (291).

Many people are aware of the high number of immigrants and migrants with the high populations in Latinos (Hispanic). Of the many issues our country faces, one is the increasing number of students attending our schools that are non-English speaking. While the No Child Left

Behind Act is pushing school districts nationwide to raise achievement scores, perhaps we should be pushing families to get involved with the teachers of their children. My case studies demonstrate that migrants and immigrants are having success with their children when they are expecting their children to graduate high school, even go to college.

When I asked Kathy Sanchez what helped her to graduate, to finish school with good grades. She told me that their parents pushed them to stay in school, work hard, be respectful. She told me that her parents told them many times that they wanted all of their children to graduate, and have a better job and so far, the all have. Also, we need teachers who will encourage students that they can graduate if they work hard. Kathy's teacher at her alternative school told her that if she wants to graduate early she can—if she works hard. Kathy's mother at first did not want her to go to the alternative school. Mrs. Sanchez did not understand and thought she might not graduate if she goes to an alternative school. But Kathy explained to her mother that the alternative school would be good for Kathy and that her grades are high. Older children need to encourage their parents to be involved with their schools even if the parents are limited English speaking parents.

Additionally, Jen and Annie are examples of hard worker at home with her children at school. Just as Mr. and Mrs. Sanchez encouraged their children to work hard and graduate, I believe that Linda, the ESL teacher pushed Jen and Annie in the same way. Linda took them to conferences and asked Jen and Annie to speak to the audience about their involvement at their school. Linda encouraged them telling Jen and Annie that they can do it. She told them they can speak in English or Spanish, but Linda told them that they can send the message that when parents are involved with school, their children will increase in achievement. Jen and Annie

knew that this is true. Linda pushed them to join the PTO as well. And because they are doing volunteering, their English is growing.

Mrs. Sanchez discovered that when unfortunate events happen like "getting kicked out of school, the family found out that there are alternative schools in the area that can turn around the lives of students in trouble as described the positive experience of Mrs. Sanchez's two sons and daughter. Mrs. Sanchez was surprised again when she took her sons to Walmart. At the store she and her sons were greeted by a teacher from Jesus' previous high school teacher who asked him what he was doing this summer. When Jesus explained that he was unable to get a job the teacher turned to Mrs. Sanchez and said, "You should enroll him in college! Enrollment is going on right now." Mrs. Sanchez was not used to having a high school teacher speak kindly to her, but the next day she took Jesus and Mrs. Sanchez over to the college and enrolled her son. After this very positive experience, with a parent-teacher-student interaction, Mrs. Sanchez then thought, why not enroll her younger son, and she did by herself. Finally, Mrs. Sanchez thought about enrolling her daughter, too, even though the enrollment period at the college had ended. Mrs. Sanchez told me that after enrolling two students she thought she could this too and she did. It is still going on. With three teenagers going to college, The teacher of Jesus' previous high school teacher may be giving tips to the family on studying and picking out what classes to take next.

The key to successful children's education is parental involvement with teachers.

WORKS CITED

- Barillas, Maria. "Literacy at Home: Honoring Parent Voices Through Writing." *Reading Teacher* 54.3 (2000): 302-08. Print.
- Beal, Diane E. "Eating and Reading: Links Between Family Conversations with Preschoolers and Later Language Literacy." *Beginning Literacy with Language: Young Children Learning at Home and School.* Ed. David K. Dickenson and Patton O. Tabors. Baltimore: Paul H. Brookes, 2001. 75-91. Print.
- Bredekamp, S. (Ed. 1987). *Developmentally Appropriate Practice in Early Childhood Programs Serving Children from Birth through Age 8* (Expended ed.). Washington, D.C.: National Association for Education of Young Children.
- Chen, Ching-Chen, Diane W. Kyle, and Ellen McIntyre. "Helping Teachers Work Effectively with English Language and Their Families." *School Community Journal* 18.1 (2008): 7-20. JSTOR Web. 12 Mar 2012.
- Daniel-White, Kimberlee. "Reassessing Parent Involvement: Involving Language Minority Parents in School, at Work and at Home." *Working Papers in Education Linguistics* 18.1 (2002): 3-22. Print.
- DeTemple, Jeanne M. "Parents and Children Reading Books Together." *Beginning Literacy with Language: Young Children Learning at Home and School*, Ed. David K. Dickenson and Patton O. Tabors. Baltimore: Paul H. Brookes, 2001 31-51. Print
- Delgado-Gait., Concha. *Involving Families in Schools: Raising Student Achievement Through Home School Partners*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Corwin Press 2004: Print.
- Dickenson, David K. and Patton 0. Tabors. "Parents and Children Reading Books Together." *Beginning Literacy with Language: Young Children Learning at Home and School* Ed. David K. Dickenson and Patton O. Tabors. Baltimore: Paul H. Brookes, 2000: 31-51. Print.
- Echevarria, Jana, MaryEllen Vogt, Deborah J. Short. *Making Content Comprehensible for English Language Learners: The SIOP Model.* Boston: Allyn and Bacon. 2000. Print.
- Epstein, Joyce, L., and Karen Clark Salinas. "Partnering with Families and Communities." *Schools as Learning Communities* 61.8 (2004) 12-18 JSTOR. Web. 4 Mar. 2012.
- Epstein, Joyce, L., and Frances L. Van Voorhis. "More Than Minutes: Teachers' Roles in Designing Homework." *Education Psychologist* 36.3 (2001) 181-193 JSTOR. Web. 4 Mar. 2012

Feiler, Anthony, Jane Andrews, Pamela Greenhough, Martin Hughs, David Johnson, Mary Scanlan, and

- Wan Ching Yee. "The Home School Knowledge Exchange Project: Linking Home and School to Improve Children's Literacy." *Support for Learning* 23.1 (2008): 12-18. JSTOR. Web. 6 Mar. 2010.
- Flynn, Kathleen, Jane Hill. "English Language Learners: A Growing Population." *Mid-continent for Education and Learning* Dec. Brief (2005): 1-11. Print.
- Fry, Richard, Jeffrey Passel, and D'Vera Cohn. "The Role of Schools in the English Language Learner Achievement Gap," Washington, DC: Pew Hispanic Center (2008): JSTOR. Web. Feb. 2012.
- Halgunseth, Linda C., Jean M. Ispa, and Duane Rudy. "Parent Control in Latino Families: An Integrated Review of the Literature." 77.5 (2006): 1282- 1297. Print.
- Hart, B., and R. T. Risley. *Meaningful Differences in the Everyday Experience of Young American Children*. Baltimore: Paul H. Brookes. 1995. Print.
- Hemphill, F.C. and Vanneman, A. Achievement Gaps: How Hispanic and White Students in Public Schools Perform in Mathematics and Reading on the National Assessment of Educational Progress (NCES 2011-459). (2011): National Center for Education Statistics, Institute of Education Sciences, U. S. Department of Education. Washington.
- Hoover-Dempsey, Kathleen V., Angela C. Battiato, Joan M.T. Walker, Richard P. Reed, Jennifer M. Delong, and Kathleen P. Jones. "Parental Involvement in Homework." *Educational Psychologist* 36.3 (2001): 195-209. Print.
- Huang, Grace Hui-Chen, and Kimberly L. Mason. "Motivations Parental Involvement in Children's Learning: Voices from Urban African American Families of Preschoolers." *Multicultural Education* 15.3 (2008): 20-27. JSTOR. Web. 6 Mar. 2010.
- Katz, Jane R. "Playing at Home: The Talk of Pretend Play" *Beginning Literacy With Language: Young Children Learning at Home and School.* Ed. David K Dickenson and Patton O. Tabors. Baltimore: Paul H. Brooks, (2001): 53-73. Print.
- Molls, Luis, Norma Gonzalez, James Greenberg, and Carlos Velez. "Funds of Knowledge: A look at Luis Moll's Research Into Hidden Family Resources" *A leading advocate of this approach, associate professor at University of Arizona* (1992): Educational Researcher, 21.2, 20-25. JSTOR. Web. 14 Mar. 2012.
- Peña, A., A. Silva, C. Claro, A. Gamarra, & E. Parra, (2008): "Communicating with Latino Parents and Families." 37.4 NASP CQ 37-4. JSTOR. Web. 3 Feb. 2012.
- Quezada, Reyes L., Delia M. Díaz, María Sánchez. "Involving Latino Parents." *Leadership* 33.1 (2003): 32-38 Print.
- Quirk, M., Furlong, M. J., & Felix, E. (2010). *Kindergarten Student Entrance Profile Manual*. Santa Barbara, CA: First 5 Commission of Santa Barbara County.
- Robertson, Michelle. *Carpinteria Children's Project at Main: Executive Summary*. Carpinteria, CA: Carpinteria Children's Project at Main, 2009. Print.

- Roosevelt, Eleanor. *BrainyQuote.com*. Xplore Inc, 2012. http://www.brainyquote.com/quotes/quotes/e/eleanorroo145639.htm.
- Salomone, Rosary C., *True American: Language, Identity, and the Education of Immigrant Children.* Cambridge: Harvard UP, 2010. Print
- Sénéchal, Monique, and Jo-Anne Lefevre. "Parental Involvement in the Developme Children's Reading Skill: A Five-Year Longitudinal Study." *Child Development* 73.2 (2002): 445-460 JSTOR. Web 20 Mar. 2012.
- Sénéchal, Monique. "Testing the Home Literacy Model: Parent Involvement in Kindergarten is Differentially Related to Grade 4 Reading Comprehension, Fluency, Spelling, and Reading for Pleasure. Lawrence Erlbaum. 10.1, (2006): JSTOR. Web. 20 Mar. 2012.
- Slavin, Robert, Nancy Madden, Margarita Calderon. "Reading and Language Outcomes of a Five-Year Randomized Eva of Transition Bilingual Education," Education Week. (2010): JSTOR. Web. 20 Mar. 2012.
- Smetana, Linda. "Collaborative Storybook Reading: Bring parents and At Risk Kindergarden Students Together." *Reading Horizons*, 283-320 JSTOR. Web 6 mar. 2010.
- Snow, Catherine E, Patton O., Tabors, and David K Dickenson. "Language Development in the Preschool Years." *Beginning Literacy with Language: Young Children Learning at Home and School.* Ed. David K. Dickenson and Patton O. Tabors. Baltmore: Paul H. Brookes, (2001): 1-26. Print.
- Sosa, Alicia Salinas. "Involving Hispanic Parents in Educational Activities Through Collaborative Relations." *Bilingual Research Journal* 21.2 (1997): 103-10. Print.
- United States. Cong. Senate. No Child Left Behind Act of 2001. Pub. L. No. 107-110, 115 Stat. 1425 (2002): Washington: GPO 2002. http://www.ed.gov/policy/elsec/leg/esea02//index.html.
- Van Voorhis, Frances L. "Reflecting on the Homework Ritual: Assignments and Designs." *Theory into Practice* 43.3 (2004): JSTOR. Web. 6 Nov. 2010.
- Walsh, Bridget A. and Pamela Blewitt. "The Effect of Questioning Style During Storybook Reading on Novel Vocabulary Acquisition of Preschools." *Early Childhood Education Journal* 33.4 (2006): 273-78 JSTOR. Web. 6 Mar. 2010.
- Walker, Joan M., Kathleen V. Hoover-Dempsey, Richard P. Reed, and Kathleen P. Jones. "Can You Help Me With My Homework? Elementary School Children's Invitations and Perspectives on Parental Involvement." Presented at the Annual Meeting American Education Research Association. New Orleans. 27 April 2000. 1-15.